Charles University

Faculty of Science

Study programme: Immunology



Mgr. Veronika Horková

Role of CD8- and CD4-LCK interactions in the signaling and development of T cells Úloha interakce LCK a CD8, CD4 koreceptorů v signalizaci a vývoji T lymfocytů

Doctoral Thesis

Supervisor: Mgr. Ondřej Štěpánek, PhD.

Prague, 2021

Prohlášení:

Prohlašuji, že jsem závěrečnou práci zpracovala samostatně a že jsem uvedla všechny použité informační zdroje a literaturu. Tato práce ani její podstatná část nebyla předložena k získání jiného nebo stejného akademického titulu.

V Praze 28.6.2021

Mgr. Veronika Horková

Acknowledgement

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Ondřej Štěpánek for his guidance and invaluable advice concerning all aspects of my graduate studies. He provided me with incredible opportunities and his brilliance as a scientist serves as an example to strive for.

Furthermore, I would like to thank all current and past members of Laboratory of Adaptive Immunity, who collaborated on the projects, supported, and inspired me during my graduate studies, especially Dr. Aleš Drobek, Dr. Martina Huranová, Dr. Aleš Neuwirth, Veronika Niederlová, Oksana Tsyklauri, Šárka Janušová, Avishek Prasai, Darina Paprčková, Dr. Alena Moudrá, and our technician Ladislav Cupák for genotyping of enormous number of mice.

I would also like to thank all our collaborators, mainly professor Arthur Weiss, great mentor, who gave us the opportunity to collaborate on several projects. My gratitude further extends to professor Matthias Merkenschlager, Dr. Wan-Lin Lo, Dr. Adam Courtney and professor Johannes B. Huppa.

I would also like to thank members of the Laboratory of Immunity and Cell Communication at 1st Faculty of Medicine of Charles University, especially Dr. Peter Dráber, the Laboratory of Leukocyte Signaling at IMG, especially professor Václav Hořejší and Dr. Tomáš Brdička and the Laboratory of Cell Motility at IMG, especially Dr. Vladimír Varga and Peter Gorilák.

Furthermore, my gratitude extends to the members of facilities at IMG. I would like to thank Dr. Inken Beck and Dr. Peter Kašpárek from Czech Centre for Phenogenomics, all the caretakers from Animal Facility, Zdeňek Cimburek and Dr. Matyáš Šíma from Flow Cytometry Facility and Dr. Vlada Filimonenko, Erik Vlčák and Dr. Helena Raabová from Electron Microscopy Core Facility at IMG. In the end, I would like to thank my family and friends, for their relentless support.

Contents

Contents	1
List of Abbreviations	3
Abstract	5
Abstract (Czech Version)	6
Preface	7
1. Introduction	8
1.1 Adaptive immune response	8
1.2 T-cell receptor signaling	8
1.2.1 Regulation of proximal TCR signalosome	9
1.2.2 Tuning response to weak antigens	10
1.3 T-cell development	11
1.3.1 Somatic recombination of genes encoding T-cell receptor	11
1.3.2 Positive and negative selection in thymus	
1.3.3 Lineage commitment of T cells	
1.5.4 Anugen-independent cell fate in perpirery	
1.4 Coreceptor-LCK interaction in the T-cell development and signaling	g 14
1.4.1 Role of coreceptors in 1-cell development	14
1.4.2 Kole of LCK and FTN in the T-cell development	13
1. 1.5 Coreceptor Lore interaction in TOR signamic	10
2. Aims of the study	17
2.1 Specific aims	
3. Materials and methods	19
4. Results and discussion	19
4.1 Coreceptor-LCK interaction shapes T-cell self-reactivity	19
4.2 Ultimate genetic model for coreceptor-Lck interaction	21
4.3 Stronger TCR homeostatic signals lead to formation of CD8 ⁺ AIMT	cells 23
4.4 CD4/CD8 lineage commitment	24
4.5 Tuning the TCR signaling	25
4.5.1 Scaffold function of LCK in TCR signalosome	25
4.5.2 CD45 acts as a gatekeeper of TCR signalosome	25
4.5.3 Evolutionary tuned ligand discrimination	26
5. Conclusion	26
5.1 Summary of major findings	28
6. Publications	29

6.1 List of publications	
6.2 Contribution	
7. References	
8. Reprints of publications	41

List of Abbreviations

ADAP	Adhesion and degranulation-promoting adapter protein
AIMT	Antigen-inexperienced memory-like T cells
APCs	Antigen-presenting cells
CD	Cluster of differentiation
CSK	C-Terminal Src kinase
CTLA-4	Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein 4
DAG	Diacylglycerol
DN	Double negative
DP	Double positive
FYN	Src-family tyrosine kinase (p59fyn)
IL	Interleukin
IP3	Inositol-1,4,5-triphosphate
ITAM	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif
ITIM	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif
ITSM	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based switch motif
LAT	Linker for activation of T cells
LCK	Lymphocyte-specific Src-family tyrosine kinase (p56lck)
MHC	Major histocompatibility complex
OVA	Ovalbumin
PD-1	Programmed cell death protein 1
РКС	Protein kinase C
PLC	Phospholipase C
рМНС	Peptide/MHC complex
RAG	Recombination-activating gene

SH2	Src homology 2
SHP	SH2 domain-containing phosphatase
SLAM	Signaling lymphocytic activation molecule
SLP76	SH2-domain-containing leukocyte protein with size of 76 kDa
STS	Suppressor of TCR signaling
TCR	T-cell Receptor
VDJ	Variable-diversity-joining
ZAP70	Zeta-chain-associated protein kinase with size of 70 kDa

Abstract

Adaptive immune response plays a key role in maintaining homeostasis of the organism. T cells use an immense repertoire of T-cell receptors (TCRs) to discriminate self and foreign antigens with very high sensitivity. Although we have many clues outlining how an ideal TCR repertoire is selected, and a good understanding of the TCR signaling machinery, there are still some key aspects of these processes that remain controversial. The objective of this thesis is to extend our knowledge of the very proximal events of TCR signaling, with special focus on interaction of TCR coreceptors with lymphocyte-specific kinase LCK.

Coreceptor-LCK interaction has been described to regulate several aspects of Tcell development and response. We observed dynamic change of this interaction in course of T-cell development. Interestingly, CD4 and CD8 coreceptors displayed differential dynamics of interaction with LCK. Our data suggest that such disparity in coreceptor-LCK interaction leads to selection of more self-reactive TCR repertoire in CD8⁺ T cells. Moreover, when the highly self-reactive CD8⁺ T cells get to the periphery, the homeostatic signals drive their differentiation towards a more tolerogenic memory-like phenotype.

To finally resolve the role of coreceptor-LCK interaction in the T-cell development, we established a murine genetic model with abolished coreceptor-LCK interaction. Our data clearly show that the coreceptor-LCK interaction is essential for proper T-cell development and response, especially to weaker stimuli. Yet again, CD4 and CD8 coreceptors diverge in their function. While both CD4-LCK and CD8-LCK require an enzymatic activity for response to weak stimuli, CD4-LCK seems to have additional role that does not require the LCK kinase activity.

This thesis further includes several collaborative projects. We assisted in uncovering that CD4/CD8 lineage choice precedes any changes in the coreceptor expression, and it is most likely dependent on TCR signal strength. We also helped to identify additional scaffold function of LCK, bridging two other important components of proximal TCR signalosome – kinase ZAP70 and adaptor LAT. Next, our cell line model helped to understand function of phosphatase CD45 as a gatekeeper in TCR signaling, ensuring proper TCR ligand discrimination. Finally, we assisted in identifying a single amino acid site on LAT that evolved for more efficient ligand discrimination.

Abstract (Czech Version)

Adaptivní imunitní odpověď hraje klíčovou roli v udržení rovnováhy organismu. T buňky díky obrovskému repertoáru T-buněčných receptorů (TCR) velice citlivě rozlišují mezi tělu vlastními a cizími antigeny. Ačkoliv již máme celkem dobrou představu o tom, jak T buňky získávají optimální TCR repertoár a jak funguje jejich signální aparát, mnoho aspektů těchto procesů je stále nejasných. Cílem této disertační práce je rozšíření znalostí o fungování T-buněčné signalizace, se zaměřením na úlohu interakce TCR koreceptorů s kinázou LCK, která se specificky vyskytuje v lymfocytech.

Předchozí výzkum ukázal, že interakce koreceptorů s LCK kinázou reguluje mnohé aspekty vývoje a signalizace T buněk. V první části této práce jsme pozorovali dynamickou změnu stechiometrie této interakce v průběhu vývoje T lymfocytů. Tato dynamika se překvapivě výrazně liší u CD4 a CD8 koreceptoru. Naše výsledky naznačují, že odlišná dynamika koreceptor-LCK interakce vyústí v selekci více auto-reaktivního TCR repertoáru u CD8⁺ T buněk. Když se navíc vysoko auto-reaktivní T buňky dostanou do periferie, v důsledku silných homeostatických signálů diferencují do více tolerogenního fenotypu, podobného paměťovým T buňkám.

Abychom jednoznačně prokázali roli interakce koreceptoru s LCK, vyvinuli jsme myší genetický model s LCK neschopnou vázat koreceptory. Náš model jasně ukazuje nezbytnost koreceptor-LCK interakce pro správný vývoj T buněk a jejich odpověď, obzvláště na slabé antigeny. Znovu však vidíme rozdíly u CD4 a CD8 koreceptorů. Zatímco CD4-LCK i CD8-LCK potřebují enzymatickou aktivitu, aby mohly na slabé antigeny reagovat, CD4-LCK má i dodatečnou funkci nezávislou na enzymatické aktivitě LCK.

Součástí této disertační práce je i několik kolaborativních projektů. Asistovali jsme při odhalení, že rozhodnutí o diferenciaci do CD4⁺ nebo CD8⁺ T-buněčné linie předchází jakýmkoliv změnám v expresi koreceptorů, a toto rozhodnutí je pravděpodobně závislé na síle T-buněčné signalizace. Dále jsme pomohli při identifikaci další, adaptorové, role LCK. Její interakce s adaptorem LAT zajišťuje správné skládání T-buněčného signalozomu, a to přemostěním kinázy ZAP70 a jejího substrátu – LAT adaptoru. Náš buněčný model pomohl při objasnění role fosfatázy CD45 jako dozorce nad TCR signalizací, zajišťujícího správné rozlišení TCR ligandů. V neposlední řadě jsme pomohli při identifikaci jedné aminokyseliny v sekvenci LAT adaptoru, která se vyvinula pro lepší diskriminaci mezi TCR ligandy.

Preface

During my graduate studies in the doctoral programme in Immunology at the Faculty of Sciences, Charles University, I worked on my PhD project at the Laboratory of Adaptive Immunity at the Institute of Molecular Genetics of the Czech Academy of Sciences in Prague. The laboratory was newly established, and I was one of the first PhD students supervised by Dr. Ondřej Štěpánek.

The scope of my interest during the entire graduate studies was focused on regulation of T-cell receptor (TCR) signaling and its role in the development of T cells. The main focus of my PhD thesis was the investigation of the interaction of two proximal players in the TCR signalosome, the TCR coreceptors and the lymphocyte specific kinase LCK. We studied how this interaction shapes the development and self-reactivity of the T cells. Eventually, we developed a murine genetic model for studying the role of coreceptor-LCK interaction in T-cell development *in vivo*. Moreover, I contributed to several collaborative projects studying T-cell lineage choice and regulation of TCR signalosome. Finally, Dr. Štěpánek gave me an opportunity to work on a perspective article regarding the role of the coreceptor-LCK interaction in regulation of proper antigen-TCR docking geometry.

My dissertation thesis includes the following chapters: introduction, summarizing current knowledge related to the topic, aims of the research projects, brief description of crucial methods, discussion of individual projects and resulting publications, conclusion, and the reprints of the published manuscripts.

1. Introduction

1.1 Adaptive immune response

Adaptive immune response forms a remarkable network that evolved to ensure homeostasis in organisms. The main distinction from the germ-line encoded innate immunity is the availability of immense anticipatory repertoire of receptors, that are trained to tolerate self, but recognize pathogens or altered-self. There are two main subpopulations bearing such receptors. First population are B cells, originally described in Bursa of Fabricius in birds [1], later also in fetal liver [2] and bone-marrow [3] of vertebrates. Second population are T cells which develop in thymus [4]. Both of these subpopulations differentiate from common lymphoid precursor in the bone-marrow [5]. When differentiation of the progenitor cells continues in the bone-marrow, they become B cells, whereas, if they travel via circulation to the thymus, they give rise to T cells.

B cells play a rather instructive role for innate immune cells. The main outcome of their response is differentiation to plasma cells that produce high yields of antigen-specific antibodies. Antibodies then bind to antigens with very high affinity and specificity, what allows the variety of innate immune cells to recognize the threat and eliminate it with high specificity and effectivity. Still, new aspects of B-cell response are being uncovered, including antibody-independent functions of B cells. Therefore, emergence of new discoveries in B cell response has been reviewed quite recently [6]. On the other hand, T cells differentiate into two main branches. The first branch consists of helper and regulatory T cells that recognize antigen on professional antigen-presenting cells (APCs). These CD4⁺ T cells then choreograph other immune cells, including B cells [7]. The second branch are the CD8⁺ T cells that surveil somatic cells. They respond to threats rapidly, with very high specificity and in localized manner [8].

In this project, we study the very proximal events in the signalosome of receptor that defines the T cells: T-cell Receptor (TCR). For this reason, following chapters will focus on outlining current knowledge of conventional $\alpha\beta$ T cells, their development and response to antigens, with specific emphasis on interaction of TCR coreceptors with the most proximal lymphocyte-specific kinase LCK.

1.2 T-cell receptor signaling

Functional TCR signalosome is crucial for T-cell development and response. Unfortunately, the initial steps of TCR signaling cascade are still not completely understood. The TCR recognizes ligand loaded on antigen-presentation major histocompatibility complex (MHC) of antigen-presentation cell (APC). Upon TCR recognizing pMHC complex, the lymphocyte specific kinase (LCK), which is loaded on either CD4 or CD8 coreceptor, is recruited to the TCR-pMHC complex. This results in phosphorylation of intracellular components of the TCR complex - namely the immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAMs) [9] in the intracellular domains of CD3 chains associated with TCRaß heterodimer. Zeta-associated protein 70 (ZAP70) is recruited to the phosphorylated ITAMs by its Src homology 2 (SH2) domains [10, 11]. When ZAP70 is activated by LCK phosphorylation on its tyrosine(Y)³¹⁵, Y³¹⁹ and Y⁴⁹³ residues [12], it further phosphorylates two adaptor molecules - Linker for activation of T cells (LAT) [13] and SH2 domain-containing leukocyte protein 76 (SLP76) [14]. These adaptors are recruited to the TCR complex and serve as a core of multimeric protein complex that activates phospholipase Cy (PLCy), which then generates second messengers diacylglycerol (DAG) and inositol-1,4,5-triphosphate (IP₃). Their signaling leads to increased calcium levels in cytoplasm, RAS activation and activation of protein kinase C0 (PKC0). Eventually, these signaling pathways lead to T-cell differentiation, proliferation and effector response [15].

1.2.1 Regulation of proximal TCR signalosome

The TCR signalosome is highly dependent on its phosphorylation status. LCK itself is regulated by phosphorylation. LCK activatory tyrosine(Y)³⁹⁴ residue site acquires its phosphorylation by LCK autophosphorylation, but it can be dephosphorylated by phosphatases CD45 [16], CD148 [17] and SH2 domain-containing protein tyrosine phosphatase 1 (SHP-1) [18]. Phosphorylation of Y⁵⁰⁵ leads to the inactive LCK conformation [19], where C-terminal negative regulatory loop interacts with SH2 domain of LCK. The inhibitory Y⁵⁰⁵ is dephosphorylated by CD45 [20], but this can be counteracted by C-terminal Src kinase (CSK) facilitated phosphorylation of Y⁵⁰⁵ [21]. As approximately 40% of LCK pool is constitutively active in the resting CD4⁺ T cells [22], the optimal balance between active and inhibited states of LCK may be already important in priming of the TCR signaling. Since resting T cells retain basal level of CD32 phosphorylation [23], the recruitment of ZAP70 to phosphorylated ITAMs occurs even without the TCR stimulation [24]. Only full activation of ZAP70 can lead to subsequent phosphorylation of LAT and SLP76 adaptors. Similarly to LCK, ZAP70 phosphorylation can be also reversed. ZAP70 dephosphorylation is facilitated by two phosphatases of suppressor of TCR signaling family (STS) - STS1 and STS2 [25-27], as well as SHP-1, which can regulate phosphorylation of both LCK and ZAP70 [18, 28, 29]. The cascade of counteracting kinases and phosphatases suggests existence of various sites for regulation of the TCR signaling strength already within the two most proximal kinases LCK and ZAP70.

To make matters even more complicated, there is a range of costimulatory and coinhibitory receptors that regulate the T-cell signaling [30]. CD28 costimulatory receptor was described as the "second signal" required for triggering of the T-cell response. CD28 regulates T-cell response by stimulation of various signaling pathways, mainly the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway and the pathway regulating actin remodeling [31]. On the other hand, coinhibitory molecules such as cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4) and programmed cell death 1 (PD-1) recruit SHP-2 phosphatase for negative regulation of TCR signaling. While PD-1 recruits SHP-2 directly to its immunoglobulin-associated-inhibitory and switch motifs (ITIM, ITSM) [32, 33], it seems CTLA-4 recruits SHP-2 indirectly [34]. Recently, PD-1 inhibitory role was implicated in disruption of CD8-LCK cooperation with TCR complex [35].

1.2.2 Tuning response to weak antigens

Multi-level regulation of TCR signalosome provides many possible targets for regulation of T-cell response. Setting up the optimal TCR signalosome is essential for very sensitive discrimination between unharmful self-antigens and potentially harmful foreign and altered-self antigens. The remarkable discrimination capability of the TCR signalosome can be explained by kinetic proofreading mechanism [36]. Data from murine models bearing transgenic TCR receptors with defined specificity and affinity indeed suggested existence of a ligand affinity threshold required for optimal length of pMHC-TCR interaction that is able to trigger signaling [37-44]. However, such model defining sharp affinity threshold, does not fully explain very strong reactivity of T cells to small number of ligands [45, 46].

Several models have been created to help explain measured TCR-pMHC affinities and their activation thresholds in murine models. Regulation of ligand discrimination based on phosphatase exclusion from TCR signalosome [47, 48], ligand rebinding model [49], influence of physical force exerted by pMHC complex [50] or formation of more stable "catch bonds" [51] has been described. Very recently, improvement of the sensitivity of TCR-pMHC affinity measurements uncovered that TCR ligand discrimination does not have a sharp affinity threshold. Rather imperfect ligand discrimination with gradual loss of T-cell response upon affinity decrease has been reported [52].

1.3 T-cell development

T cells develop from hematopoietic stem cells that give rise to lymphoid precursors which travel through circulation to thymus. In the thymus, Notch1 signaling initiates final commitment to the T-cell line [53-55] and T cells undergo thymic development. At the initial stage of development, thymocytes are described as doublenegative (DN), as they do not express neither CD4, nor CD8 coreceptor. Thymocytes start with the somatic recombination of their TRB gene segments, and only when productive recombination event occurs, TCR β is coupled with surrogate pre-TCR α chain, forming the pre-TCR complex. Successful formation of this complex is then tested in process termed β -selection [56]. Constitutive signaling of pre-TCR complex in DN3 stage provides the signal for further development. However, if TCR signalosome is defective at this stage, thymocyte development is attenuated or even halted, e.g. when the key kinases of TCR signalosome are missing [57]. If the pre-TCR signalosome works properly, rearrangement of the TRB gene ceases due to effect of allelic exclusion [58]. Thymocytes subsequently initiate rearrangement of the TRA gene segments, and upon productive rearrangement, TCR $\alpha\beta$ complex is formed on the surface of developing thymocytes. In this stage, thymocytes express both CD4 and CD8 coreceptors, and are therefore dubbed double-positive (DP). During this stage, thymocytes undergo a process of positive and negative selection (the latter continues also in later developmental stages). Following the positive selection, maturing thymocytes retain only CD4 or CD8 expression, becoming either single-positive thymocytes bearing CD4 coreceptor (SP4) or single-positive thymocytes bearing CD8 coreceptor (SP8). These SP4 and SP8 thymocytes undergo further maturation [59] that results in egress of mature T cells from thymus.

1.3.1 Somatic recombination of genes encoding T-cell receptor

T cells recognize threats to organisms using their T-cell receptor (TCR) with high specificity and sensitivity and elicit a very effective response. The hallmark of T cells is an immense repertoire of receptors, recognizing almost anything they encounter. This repertoire is created by somatic recombination of genes encoding the T-cell receptor (TCR) α and β chains. The variable (V), diversity (D) and joining (J) gene segments are virtually randomly rearranged during T-cell development in thymus [60]. The VDJrecombination is initiated by recombination activation gene 1 and 2 (RAG1, RAG2) recombinases [61, 62], resulting in DNA breaks that are repaired upon recombination by non-homologous end joining pathway [63]. This DNA repair strategy allows for further increase in variability of TCR sequence because it can lead to deletion or addition of several nucleotides.

1.3.2 Positive and negative selection in thymus

Although evolution of such a sophisticated system generating vast repertoire of TCRs proved to be very beneficial, there is a very high risk of recognition of endogenous components of the organism. This recognition could possibly result in severe autoimmune reactions. Therefore, development of such repertoire needs to be carefully monitored. The immune cells have to go through a thorough process of selection to obtain the most effective and least harmful repertoire of TCR receptors. T cells undergo two main types of selection during their thymic development – positive and negative selection [64, 65]. Developing T cells need to recognize the antigen-presenting molecules presenting self-peptides (self-pMHC) with at least some strength (positive selection), but they cannot react to the self-peptides too strongly (negative selection). These processes are facilitated by antigen presentation on thymic APCs. There are several subpopulations of thymic APCs, ranging in their localization and type of antigens they present to the developing thymocytes [66].

Optimal TCR repertoire requires the selection window to be defined by the strength of T-cell response. T cells respond to variety of ligands that differ in their affinity to the TCR. Those T cells that do not recognize the self-pMHC do not get a signal to proceed with development and die by neglect. Therefore, the process of positive selection ensures that selected TCRs recognize self-pMHC complex, eliciting at least some level of reactivity that is needed for survival of T cells in periphery [67, 68].

Negative selection starts already in thymic cortex, where positive selection takes place, but continues as the SP thymocytes migrate towards thymic medulla [69]. Negative selection process removes thymocytes with overtly autoreactive TCRs by inducing apoptosis in such thymocytes [64]. Some portion of T cells with highly autoreactive TCRs is however rescued from elimination. Those T cells can become regulatory subpopulation of T cells ($T_{reg}s$) [70] or specific precursors for intraepithelial CD8 $\alpha\alpha$ T cells [71]. In a recent review of thymic selection models, the pool of remaining thymocytes that survive the selection ordeal was estimated to be around 2.5-10% of all thymocytes [72]. These become mature T cells that undertake multiple roles outside the thymus.

1.3.3 Lineage commitment of T cells

In course of their development, T cells retain very different cell fates which are to a large extent defined in the selection process occurring in the thymus. As discussed above, the most important determinant of the selection process is the reactivity of their TCRs to the self-pMHC ligands. Such process ensures development of T-cell pool recognizing ligands exclusively presented on MHC molecules. This so called "MHCrestriction" of TCRs results in development of two main subsets of T cells based on differential expression of CD4 and CD8 coreceptors. The CD4⁺ T cells recognize antigens presented by MHCII molecules, while CD8⁺ T cells recognize antigens presented by MHCI molecules.

Though CD4/CD8 lineage commitment has been studied for more than three decades, its mechanism is still unclear. Three main models have been proposed: stochastic, instructive, and kinetic [73]. The stochastic model proposes that the binary lineage commitment is more-or-less random, as after pMHC engagement, one of the coreceptors would be stochastically downregulated and only if the signal endures, the T cell commits to the corresponding lineage. If the signal halts, the T cell is eliminated [74, 75]. The instructive model has two versions differing in type of instruction that is critical for lineage commitment. The instruction is proposed to be either the length or the strength of TCR signaling. These models propose that only weak/short signals resulting from pMHCI-TCR interaction will give rise to CD8⁺ T cells, and only strong/long signals resulting from pMHCII-TCR interaction will give rise to CD4⁺ T cells. The third model describes kinetic signaling, where the CD4/CD8 lineage commitment occurs in sequence of signaling events and checkpoints, dependent on combination of signal strength and duration. Several studies have proposed that the double positive thymocytes receiving signal from engaging the self-pMHC complex initially downregulate the CD8 expression to test for continuity of the signaling. If the signaling is interrupted, the thymocytes restore their expression of CD8, while downregulating the CD4 expression. Only then the SP8 thymocytes continue their development. If, however, the signaling upon CD8 downregulation is uninterrupted, the thymocytes commit to their SP4 lineage [76, 77].

1.3.4 Antigen-independent cell fate in periphery

As previously mentioned, there are several T-cell fates determined already by the thymic selection. When T cells get to the periphery, they can adopt various cell fates upon ligand recognition. Naïve T cells can become effector, regulatory or memory cells.

Strikingly, the T cell fate decisions in periphery do not have to be driven by antigen recognition. An intriguing population of antigen-inexperienced memory-like (AIMT) CD8⁺ T cells has been identified [78]. This population does not seem to emerge neither from thymic selection, as they can differentiate from naïve T cells, nor can they be generated from an antigenic response, as they are found in germ-free and antigen-free mice [78, 79]. In order to survive in the periphery, T cells need to receive homeostatic signal from self-pMHC complexes [67, 68]. Such homeostatic signaling has been suggested to drive the differentiation of AIMT cells, as they have a similar phenotype to memory-like T cells that are known to expand homeostatically in lymphopenic or irradiated mice [78, 80-83]. Although they seem to be able to effectively respond to antigens, the type of the response seems to differ from true memory T cells [84]. Hence, their role in immune response remains to be unveiled.

1.4 Coreceptor-LCK interaction in the T-cell development and signaling

1.4.1 Role of coreceptors in T-cell development

Structurally, CD4 and CD8 coreceptors are members of immunoglobulin superfamily. Both consist of long extracellular segment with immunoglobulin-like domains that are able to interact with antigen-presenting MHC complex. The extracellular domain continues to transmembrane domain and short cytoplasmatic tail, where LCKinteraction site is situated. While CD4 coreceptor is able to form homodimers, CD8 coreceptor generally forms a heterodimer consisting of CD8 α an CD8 β chains [85]. Interestingly, both MHCI interaction and LCK interaction are facilitated by CD8 α [85-88], while CD8 β ensures correct membrane domain localization via its palmitoylation [89, 90]. Higher availability of LCK is consistent with the formation of CD8 $\alpha \alpha$ homodimers in highly autoreactive T cell subpopulations that differentiate for specialized function as intraepithelial T cells [71].

Coreceptors are indisputably crucial players in the proper T-cell development. Indeed, mice deficient in CD4 or CD8 coreceptors do not develop CD4⁺ or CD8⁺ T cells, respectively [91, 92]. Intriguingly, in the CD4-deficient mice, a population of CD8⁺ cells responding to MHCII-presented antigen was observed [93] and in CD8-deficient mice, MHCI-restricted T cells were also detected [94]. In mice deficient in both CD4 and CD8 coreceptors, substantial population of $\alpha\beta$ T cells was detected [95]. These cells were not able to respond to pathogen stimuli, only to alloantigens. Interestingly, mice deficient in CD4 or CD8 did not develop any severe phenotype, but their response to some pathogen challenges was affected. [96-103]. These mice did not develop severe autoimmunity, suggesting that either the self-reactivity of such mature T cells is very low, or that proper T-cell function can be at least partially preserved even without guided MHC-restriction. For example, to compensate the number of peripheral T cells, homeostatic proliferation driven by self-pMHC recognition can fill the empty T-cell niche [67, 68, 104, 105].

The phenotypes observed in the coreceptor-deficient mice fit with some case reports describing patients lacking CD4 or CD8 expression. These patients did not develop autoimmunity, only partial lympho-deficiency manifested by higher susceptibility to pathogens. While patient lacking CD8 expression suffered recurring bacterial infections [106], the patient lacking CD4 expression suffered with relapsing treatment-resistant warts on both hands and feet [107].

1.4.2 Role of LCK and FYN in the T-cell development

LCK is a lymphocyte specific Src family tyrosine kinase, predominantly expressed in T cells. LCK is tethered to the membrane lipid bilayer via palmitoylation and myristoylation of its N-terminal amino acid residues [108-110]. Two cysteines responsible for interaction with coreceptors are also located in the N-terminal sequence of LCK [111]. Together with two cysteine residues on the coreceptors, they form a zinc-clasp interaction [112]. LCK is further composed of SH3 and SH2 domains important for its scaffolding and interaction with other components of TCR signalosome. Finally, C-terminal domain is responsible for the LCK kinase activity. Mutation of singe lysine residue in this domain leads to complete impairment of its kinase activity [113].

Another Src family tyrosine kinase FYN has two splice variants [114]. The *FynT* variant, preferentially expressed in the T-cells, has a role in T-cell signaling [115, 116]. It has been proposed that although LCK and FYN are both able to propagate TCR response, their membrane localization [117] and some of their targets differ. For example, FYN has been described to preferentially regulate pathways leading to cytokine expression [118]. Activation of family of signaling lymphocytic activation molecules (SLAM) is one of such pathways, as FYN is recruited to the SLAM via SLAM-associated protein (SAP) [119]. Moreover, FYN interacts with adaptor protein ADAP [120] that has been implied to interact with SLP76, leading to activation of NF-κB pathway and IL-2 production [121, 122].

To explore the importance of these SRC kinases in T-cell development, mice deficient in LCK and/or FYN were analyzed. Though mice lacking LCK suffered profound block in the T-cell development [123], only in the absence of both tyrosine kinases expressed in the T-cells, LCK and FYN, the T-cell development was completely abolished [124]. In FYN-deficient mice, thymocyte development appeared normal, though there was less robust response to TCR stimuli [125, 126]. Further study suggests that FYN orchestrates TCR signalosome in regards to commitment of CD4⁺ T cells to their effector function [127].

1.4.3 Coreceptor-LCK interaction in TCR signaling

Although importance of coreceptor and LCK in T cell development is indisputable, the role of their interaction in TCR signaling is controversial. In light of ever emerging new discoveries, two reviews recently tackled the role of this interaction in T-cell development and signaling [128, 129].

Intuitively, the coreceptor-LCK complex was initially implied to deliver the kinase function of LCK for initiation of TCR signaling [88, 130, 131]. Indeed, improvement of TCR sensitivity to weaker antigens was detected in presence of CD4 and CD8 coreceptors [132, 133]. Correspondingly, coreceptor-LCK interaction has been shown to set up threshold of positive [134] and negative selection [44].

Although CD4 and CD8 coreceptors have been shown to interact with MHCII and MHCI molecules, respectively [130, 135], mathematical model predicted that the main function of coreceptor is bringing LCK to the pMHC-TCR complex, not to stabilize the pMHC-TCR complex [136]. Indeed, at least the CD4-MHCII interaction showed to be much weaker than described previously [137], proposing the CD4-LCK interaction increases the sensitivity to ligand only by 2-20%. The much higher affinity of the CD8 and MHCI compared to CD4 and MHCII [138] suggests possibly differential functions of the two coreceptors.

In contrast to intuitive function of the coreceptor to deliver kinase activity to the TCR signalosome, several studies emerged proposing that the main role of coreceptor-LCK interaction is stabilization of pMHC-TCR complex [139, 140]. Formation of a strong multimolecular complex during interaction of pMHC-TCR with CD8-LCK was implied as the main mechanism of such adaptor function [141]. Here, strong "catch bonds" were formed as consequence of "inside out signaling", as CD8 stabilized the pMHC-TCR complex from extracellular site, while LCK stabilized the pMHC-TCR complex intracellularly. On top of that, LCK that did not interact with coreceptor was reported to be responsible for triggering the TCR signalosome [142]. Later study even suggested that coreceptor-bound LCK is less active compared to coreceptor-independent LCK [143].

Interestingly, additional function of LCK-CD4 has been identified. LCK has been shown to extend CD4 membrane localization lifetime. LCK was suggested to mask dileucine motif on intracellular tail of CD4, shielding its surrounding serine residues from phosphorylation, therefore effectively preventing clathrin-mediated internalization of CD4 [144, 145]. The CD8 coreceptor does not contain a homologous sequence that would enable similar phenomenon. Thus, CD4- and CD8-LCK interactions seem to have more distinctive function in CD4⁺ or CD8⁺ T cells than just correct MHC restriction.

2. Aims of the study

The study was focused on the role of coreceptor-LCK interaction in the development and signaling of T cells. We expanded previous studies by exploring the importance of this interaction in thymic selection process and T-cell reactivity.

In the first part of the study, we aimed to explore dynamics of the coreceptor-LCK interaction throughout the T-cell development. A previous study showed that the stoichiometry of CD4- and CD8-LCK interaction already varies in DP thymocytes [44]. Upon maturation, CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells acquire various cell fates, and their signalosome can thus be very different. Hence, we hypothesized, that the dynamics of coreceptor-LCK may vary between CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells also upon maturation. As coreceptor-LCK interaction sets up the threshold for the negative selection [44], its differential dynamics could result in distinct characteristics of TCR repertoires in CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T-cell populations. We aimed to employ previously published mathematical model [44] and validate its predictions using *ex vivo* and *in vivo* models.

The coreceptor-LCK interaction is crucial in the proper T-cell development. However, the role of this interaction was mostly studied using cell line models. Therefore, in the second part of the study, we decided to develop the ultimate genetic model lacking the coreceptor-LCK interaction. We aimed to analyze how abolishing coreceptor-LCK interaction affected development of T cells in mice with LCK unable to bind the coreceptors. Moreover, the importance of the kinase-dependent function of coreceptorLCK interaction in T-cell response has been challenged. We thus aimed to expand our murine model that to allow uncoupling of enzymatic and adaptor function of this interaction. We aimed to analyze if introduction of kinase-dead LCK, which is able to interact with the coreceptor, into our model could provide the reported adaptor function independent from the LCK kinase activity.

In the third part of the study, we aimed to explore effects of supraphysiological increase in coreceptor-LCK interaction on the T-cell fates. We hypothesized that such increase in homeostatic signaling could lead to more robust differentiation into antigeninexperienced memory-like T (AIMT) cell phenotype. We therefore set up to explore whether the stronger homeostatic signaling drives the formation of AIMT cells and if so, how do these cells respond to the antigens.

In the fourth part of the study, we further explored the role of TCR signaling strength in CD4/CD8 lineage decision. By manipulating availability of LCK in the TCR signalosome, we aimed to explore whether strength of TCR signaling can affect the lineage choice in developing thymocytes.

In the fifth part of the study, we aimed to develop a simple cell line model that would provide a good platform to study various aspects of TCR signaling. We aimed to develop a Jurkat model with specific TCR recognizing ligands of various affinity. Therefore, we could easily study effects of individual components of TCR signalosome on TCR ligand discrimination.

2.1 Specific aims

- 1. Analysis of the dynamics of coreceptor-LCK interaction and its role in shaping self-reactivity of developing T cells.
- 2. Development of murine genetic model with abolished coreceptor-LCK interaction
- Analysis of T-cell development and response in mice with abolished coreceptor-LCK interaction.
- Examination of how adaptor function of coreceptor-LCK interaction uncoupled from enzymatic activity affects the T-cell development.
- 5. Determination of attributes leading to formation of AIMT cells
- 6. Functional analysis of AIMT-cell response
- 7. Analysis of the role of signal strength in CD4/CD8 lineage commitment

 Development of Jurkat cell line model with defined TCR specificity for exploring proximal TCR signaling

3. Materials and methods

In this study, we used two types of models. The first model was based on human cancer T-cell line Jurkat deficient for LCK. These cells were genetically modified to express murine OT-I TCR with known specificity, together with human CD8 coreceptor and LCK. Such xenogeneic model was possible due to similar affinity of murine and human CD8 to the antigen-presentation complex H-2K^b [146]. Using human lymphoblast T2 cell line transfected with murine H-2K^b as antigen-presenting cells, enabled us to study T-cell response to various affinity ligands defined for the OT-I TCR.

The prevalent models in the whole study were murine models. We used mice bearing chimeric CD8.4 coreceptor, CD3e-deficient mice, RAG2-deficient mice bearing various transgenic OT-I and B3K508 transgenic TCRs. We also developed Lck knock-in mice using Crispr-Cas9 technology. The first LCK knock-in was created by mutation of two N-terminal cysteine residues to alanine. This mutation has been identified to abolish LCK interaction with coreceptors completely [111]. The second LCK knock-in was created by mutation of single lysine residue, responsible for enzymatic function of LCK [113], to arginine.

Data were collected using various experimental protocols. The key approach of the study was execution of *in vivo* or *ex vivo* experiments followed by flow cytometry analysis. The *in vivo* experiments included adoptive transfer, *Listeria monocytogenes* infection response, LCMV response and tumor response. For the *ex vivo* experiments, we analyzed response to variety of ligands presented by antigen-presenting cells, and we also compared ability of T-cells to bind the pMHC complex. Another quite extensive part of the study was phenotypic analysis of murine models by flow cytometry and immunoblotting.

Detailed methods are described in the corresponding publications.

4. Results and discussion

4.1 Coreceptor-LCK interaction shapes T-cell self-reactivity

As mentioned previously, coreceptor-LCK interaction has a very important role in regulation of TCR signaling. There have been several reports, suggesting coreceptor-LCK interaction augments the TCR signaling [42, 132, 147], sets up the threshold for positive [134] and negative selection [44], ensures MHC-restriction of mature T cells [148] and facilitates productive docking polarity of MHCI restricted T cells [149].

In our project, we explored dynamics of coreceptor-LCK interaction in course of T-cell development (Publication #1). It was previously reported, that the coreceptor-LCK stoichiometry differs between CD4 and CD8a coreceptors in DP thymocytes [44] in favor of CD4. There are two main reasons for higher interaction of LCK with CD4. Firstly, CD4 has slightly higher affinity to LCK compared to CD8a [112]. Secondly, murine thymocytes, but not mature T cells express pool of "tailless" CD8a splice variant, CD8a' unable to bind LCK [150].

We observed that the coreceptor-LCK interaction changes during T-cell maturation. The CD4-LCK interaction increased only 2-fold, while $CD8\alpha$ -LCK interaction increased 13-fold. Based on previously published data [44] and our observations, we employed a previously published mathematical model [44] that predicted $CD8^+$ mature T cells to be more self-reactive and more sensitive to suboptimal antigens compared to mature $CD4^+$ T cells.

We proposed that limited availability of LCK interacting with $CD8\alpha$ in DP thymocytes results in selection of more self-reactive TCR repertoire for $CD8^+$ T cells. This highly self-reactive TCR repertoire compensates lack of available LCK needed to reach the optimal signal strength for positive selection. However, with sudden surge of LCK availability in periphery, the $CD8^+$ T cells become much more self-reactive compared to $CD4^+$ T cells.

We tested our hypothesis *ex vivo* and *in vivo* using murine T cells bearing either MHCI or MHCII restricted transgenic TCR (OT-I and B3K508, respectively). Indeed, the MHCI-restricted, but not MHCII-restricted T cells showed increased reactivity towards antigens with low affinity. Interestingly, the MHCI-restricted T cells responded quite robustly even to the antigen below threshold of negative selection that corresponds to positively selecting self-antigens. This suggests much higher self-reactivity of mature CD8⁺ T cells compared to CD4⁺ T cells.

We further tested if the mature $CD8^+$ T cells are more self-reactive by exploring their homeostatic signaling. Basal phosphorylation of $CD3\zeta$ chains, ZAP70 and overall tyrosine phosphorylation was indeed higher in $CD8^+$ compared to $CD4^+$ T cells. Moreover, in the absence of regulatory T cells, that are able to remove highly self-reactive T cells in the periphery [151], the CD8⁺ T cell population expanded much more compared to CD4⁺ T cell population.

Previously, CD4⁺ T cells were considered more self-reactive compared to CD8⁺ T cells based on higher expression of markers reported to reflect self-reactivity: CD5 and *Nur77*-GFP [152, 153]. We suggest this difference to be a cell-type intrinsic effect not reflecting self-reactivity of the subpopulation. When we mimicked dynamics of coreceptor-LCK interaction from CD4⁺ T cells in the CD8⁺ T cells by using CD8.4 chimeric coreceptor, which contains intracellular domain of CD4, we observed lower basal signaling and decrease in *Nur77*-GFP expression on mature CD8.4⁺ T cells compared to CD8⁺ T cells.

We observed that by using just two different coreceptors, T-cell development can elegantly and efficiently set up the repertoire of the T cells corresponding to their function. As the CD4⁺ T cell response leads to very systemic reaction, influencing panoply of immune cells, it is safer to provide very tight control of such response. One step may be providing CD4⁺ T cells with less autoreactive TCR repertoire, in addition to the need of costimulatory signal from professional antigen-presenting cells to trigger the response. [129]. On the other side, CD8⁺ T cells provide very rapid but localized response, where such strict control does not have to be so necessary. Thus CD8⁺ T cells may have much more autoreactive TCR repertoire, to ensure surveillance of transformed cells or pathogens that evolved to disguise by mimicking the host. Moreover, the cells presenting their ligands on MHCI are usually somatic cells which lack the costimulatory molecules. Therefore, much stronger affinity for self-antigens is beneficial for efficient elimination of such threats [129].

4.2 Ultimate genetic model for coreceptor-Lck interaction

Several studies have emerged that contradict the originally described model, where main function of coreceptor-LCK interaction is for coreceptors to bring the LCK to the TCR complex in order to phosphorylate its ITAM motifs. These studies suggest differential function of LCK interacting with coreceptors and "free" Lck. These models suggest that coreceptor-LCK interaction serves as a stabilizing adaptor of pMHC-TCR complex, while "free" LCK is responsible for ITAM phosphorylation [139, 140, 142, 143]. As most of these studies were conducted using cell line models, we decided to resolve this controversy by developing the ultimate genetic model, allowing us to explore the role of coreceptor-LCK interaction in T-cell development *in vivo* (Manuscript #2).

We developed two Lxk knock-in models. In the first model, two cysteine-alanine mutations were introduced in site responsible for LCK interaction with coreceptors [111], later referred to as Lxk^{C4} or binding mutant mouse. As expected, these mice do not have any block in process of β -selection in the DN stage, because thymocytes do not express their coreceptors at this stage. There is however partial block in thymic development during DP stage, which results in lower number of mature SP4 and SP8 thymocytes. Interestingly, number of developing CD4⁺ T cells in periphery is also reduced, while number of peripheral CD8⁺ T cells seems to be normal. However, a higher portion of these cells acquires memory-like phenotype. This suggest that CD8⁺ T cells compensate their numbers by homeostatic proliferation. In a competitive setup of bone marrow chimera, the number of developing T cells from Lxk^{C4} mice was 10-times lower compared to T cells from Lxk^{WT} mice, confirming defects in their T-cell development. Interestingly, Lxk^{C4} mice were able to clear acute LCMV infection with similar efficiency to the Lxk^{WT} mice, but their ability to control tumor response was slightly reduced compared to Lxk^{WT} mice.

Because the coreceptor-LCK interaction has been suggested to be critical mainly for the response to weaker stimuli, we crossed our mice to models bearing transgenic TCRs with defined specificity. We observed that in mice bearing MHC-I restricted OT-I TCR, the response of LCK^{CA} OT-I T cells to weak ligands was diminished compared to LCK^{WT} OT-I T cells, both *ex vivo* and *in vivo*. Moreover, the LCK^{CA} OT-I T cells had reduced capacity to control growth of OVA-expressing tumors compared to LCK^{WT} OT-I T cells. On the other hand, MHC-II restricted LCK^{CA} B3K508 T cells had already reduced response to the strong, cognate ligands, both *ex vivo* and *in vivo*.

We observed that the MHCII-restricted LCK^{CA} T cells, both from polyclonal and monoclonal mice, had reduced expression of CD4 compared to LCK^{WT} T cells. This effect corresponds to previously reported function of LCK shielding internalization motifs on CD4 [144].

Contrary to previously reported data from transgenic murine model of LCK binding mutant, where absence of coreceptor-LCK interaction led to selection of non-MHC restricted T cells [148], our TCRs clones with defined MHC-specificity were able to retain their MHC-specificity upon maturation.

To explore the kinase-independent adaptor function of coreceptor-LCK interaction, we developed another *Lck* knock-in model, where lysine residue responsible for enzymatic function of LCK [113] was replaced with arginine residue, further referred to as *Lck^{KR}* or mice bearing kinase-dead LCK. This allowed us to generate mice heterozygous for *Lck^{C4}* and *Lck^{KR}* alleles, further referred to as compound heterozygotes. These mice have a partial pool of active LCK unable to interact with coreceptor, complemented with a pool of kinase-dead LCK that can interact with coreceptor. Our data contradicted the possibility of adaptor function for CD8-LCK interaction uncoupled from enzymatic activity, as CD8⁺ T-cell development in the compound heterozygote mice was not rescued. On the contrary, the presence of kinase-dead LCK had negative effect on the ability of compound heterozygote mice to clear LCMV and regulate tumor growth. Monoclonal LCK^{CA/KR} OT-I T cells had also reduced ability to respond to antigenic stimuli compared to LCK^{CA} OT-I T cells, both *ex vivo* and *in vivo*. Their capacity to regulate growth of OVA-expressing tumors was also reduced.

On the other hand, our data suggest possible adaptor function of CD4-LCK uncoupled from its kinase activity. The availability of kinase-dead LCK in compound heterozygote rescued defect in maturation of MHC-II restricted T cells observed in Lck^{CA} mice. Even the capacity of CD4⁺ T cells to compete in T-cell development with LCK^{WT} T cells in bone marrow chimeras was partially rescued. Presence of kinase-dead LCK in LCK^{CA/KR} B3K508 T cells lead to rescue in response to strong stimuli compared to Lck^{CA} B3K508 T cells. However, the CD8-LCK adaptor function was not able to rescue defects in response of LCK^{CA} B3K508 T cells to weaker stimuli. The CD4 expression was partially rescued in the compound heterozygote mice compared to binding mutants, confirming that LCK ability to shield CD4 from endocytosis is not dependent on its enzymatic activity. Overall, our data suggest CD4 function independent from LCK kinase activity that can regulate maturation of CD4⁺ T cells and their response to the strong stimuli.

4.3 Stronger TCR homeostatic signals lead to formation of CD8⁺ AIMT cells

In the course of thymic development, T cells are selected based on their reactivity to self-antigens. They retain this reactivity upon their maturation, resulting in homeostatic signaling needed for T-cell survival in the periphery. A population of CD8⁺ antigeninexperienced memory-like T (AIMT) cells has been suggested to develop based on their homeostatic signaling [78, 154]. In our project (Publication #3), we studied formation of this population and their ability to react to antigenic stimuli. We observed an increase in AIMT population in our CD8.4 chimeric mice with supraphysiological stoichiometry of CD8-LCK interaction, both in specific-pathogen free and germ-free mice. Increased availability of LCK leads to stronger homeostatic TCR signaling in *CD8.4* CD8⁺ T cells [155]. Our data thus confirm the suggested role of homeostatic TCR signaling in formation of AIMT cells.

We further observed that the formation of AIMT cells is dependent on the TCR clone the T cells are bearing. While we observed expansion in AIMT cell population in CD8.4 mice bearing highly autoreactive OT-I TCR, we did not detect any AIMT cells in weakly autoreactive F5 TCR [156, 157], regardless of their LCK availability. Although the *CD8.4* T cells bearing F5 TCR elicited stronger response to antigens than *CD8WT* T cells, they do not reach the level of homeostatic signaling needed for differentiation towards AIMT phenotype. To study whether the formation of AIMT cells is indeed clonally dependent, we compared the TCR repertoire used by AIMT and naïve T cells. By cloning several TCRs from these two populations and tracking the development of T cells bearing these TCRs in retrogenic mice, we confirmed that distinct TCR clones drive the T cells towards the corresponding cell fate decision.

Additionally, we tested the ability of AIMT cells to elicit immune response to antigenic stimuli in comparison to naïve and true memory T cells. Even though in some respects, the AIMT cells were able to elicit a slightly stronger response than naïve T cells, they did not reach the full potential of true memory T cells. When we compared the ability of naïve vs AIMT cells bearing the same clone to induce autoimmune diabetes, AIMT cells showed more tolerogenic response. The previously reported reduction in interferon γ production by AIMT cells compared to true memory T cells [84], together with our observations of less efficient upregulation of CD25 and CD49d in AIMT cells compared to naïve T cells in antigenic response, may explain more tolerogenic phenotype of the AIMT cells.

4.4 CD4/CD8 lineage commitment

During the T-cell development, thymic precursors give rise to two major subpopulations, CD4⁺ T cells and CD8⁺ T cells. This binary lineage decision is largely believed to be driven by change in TCR signaling upon dynamic change of coreceptor expression [73].

Our collaborators at University College London challenged this perception, looking at more proximal readout of coreceptor expression using single cell RNA sequencing of developing thymocytes (Publication #4). The obtained data suggest that the CD4/CD8 lineage commitment occurs upon TCR signaling event in the double positive stage, independently of coreceptor expression. Contrary to the coreceptor kinetic model [76], the commitment to SP4 lineage seems to precede commitment to SP8 lineage.

In this project we inspected the role of TCR signaling strength in CD4/CD8 lineage decision. Interestingly, we showed that increase in the TCR signal strength in our CD8.4 chimeric model bearing MHCI-restricted transgenic OT-I TCR, was able to override the lineage commitment and give rise to mature CD4⁺ T cells.

4.5 Tuning the TCR signaling

Ligand recognition by TCR is essential both for the T-cell development and recognition of pathogens. The engagement of TCR with ligand, however, does not necessarily need to lead to the initiation of T-cell response. In fact, one of the hallmarks of T cells is an efficient discrimination between the self and foreign antigens. Proper regulation of TCR signalosome is therefore essential for ligand discrimination. We developed a simple Jurkat model bearing murine OT-I TCR with defined specificity. This model enables easy testing for the role of individual signaling molecules in TCR signalosome components in response to weaker stimuli. Moreover, it uses more physiological stimulation of the TCR signaling compared to commonly used cross-linking of signaling molecules.

4.5.1 Scaffold function of LCK in TCR signalosome

Our collaborators at University of California San Francisco (Publication #5), identified an additional role of LCK in coordination of the TCR signaling. In addition to the phosphorylation of ITAMs on TCR/CD3 complex and phosphorylation of ZAP70, LCK scaffold function was described. Interaction of LCK SH3 domain with proline-rich motive PIPRSP on LAT seems to serve as a bridge, gathering LAT and ZAP70 in optimal juxtaposition for efficient TCR signaling. Mutation of the PIPRSP motif leads to inefficient TCR signaling, resulting in partial blocks in murine thymocyte development and inefficient recruitment of LAT upon TCR engagement in our Jurkat model.

4.5.2 CD45 acts as a gatekeeper of TCR signalosome

The balance of phosphorylation in TCR signalosome is tightly regulated by a wide range of kinases and phosphatases. Such signaling cascade allows the mechanisms of kinetic proofreading to properly discriminate between TCR ligands. Our collaborators examined interplay between CD45 and CSK regulation of TCR signalosome (Publication #6). Increasing inhibition of CSK led to stronger TCR response, but this gradual response was almost completely abrogated in the absence of CD45. Only relatively strong signals were able to elicit some level of response. Increasing levels of CD45 expression in our Jurkat model led to more effective ligand discrimination, underlining the importance of CD45 in the tuning of T-cell response.

4.5.3 Evolutionary tuned ligand discrimination

Our collaborators further unveiled an intriguing mechanism that evolved to improve sensitivity of ligand discrimination (Publication #7). Conservation of uncharged glycine on -1 position of LAT Y^{132} evolved to delay LAT phosphorylation in order to extend the antigen dwell-time requirement for more sensitive kinetic proofreading. As the phosphorylation of LAT Y^{132} is required for PLC γ recruitment, this optimization seems to serve as a checkpoint before production of second messengers with pleiotropic effects. Exchange of the glycine¹³¹ for positively charged aspartate or glutamate, which are usually conserved at -1 position of other ZAP70 targeted tyrosine residues, resulted in much more robust response of our Jurkat model, even to very weak stimuli. These results confirm the evolutionary conservation of glycine residue as time-limiting step for more sensitive ligand discrimination.

5. Conclusion

In this thesis, I discussed seven projects that shifted our understanding of TCR signaling in T-cell biology.

We unveiled how employment of different coreceptors can set up the proper TCR repertoire that T cells need for their specific function. We showed that coreceptor-LCK interaction stoichiometry is dynamic throughout the process of T-cell maturation, and it varies between CD4 and CD8 coreceptors. Differential regulation of CD4- and CD8-LCK interaction results in formation of more self-reactive repertoire in mature CD8⁺ T cells, compared to CD4⁺ T cells. This corresponds to their functions in local vs. systemic response, respectively.

The development of the ultimate murine genetic model where the coreceptor-LCK interaction is abolished helped us crack the controversy around the role of this interaction in TCR signaling. We showed that coreceptor-LCK interaction is essential for proper T-cell development and for the response to weak stimuli. Moreover, we determined that the availability of enzymatic activity on CD4-LCK and CD8-LCK is required for the response to weak stimuli. Yet again, there is a difference in the role of the two coreceptors. We observed that CD4-LCK, but not CD8-LCK interaction has an additional kinase-independent function in T-cell development and response. We further showed that LCK retains CD4 on the membrane in kinase-independent manner. Our results therefore suggest that CD4 and CD8 coreceptors may define the CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells in more ways that just their restriction to different class of MHC molecules.

We further demonstrated that when CD8⁺ T cells with highly self-reactive TCRs get to the periphery, their strong homeostatic signaling leads to acquisition of memory-like phenotype. We determined that these antigen-inexperienced memory-like T (AIMT) cells display more tolerogenic phenotype. These results suggest that potential autoreactivity of TCR repertoire is not only controlled by thymic selection but can be further regulated by T-cell fate choices in the periphery.

Our collaborators challenged the established models of CD4/CD8 lineage commitment, exposing that MHC discrimination occurs prior to the downregulation of CD4 or CD8 coreceptor expression and the SP4 thymocytes differentiate sooner than SP8 thymocytes. We uncovered that very strong TCR signals can override the CD4/CD8 lineage choice.

We successfully developed a Jurkat cell line model that helped uncover some features of very complex machinery of TCR signalosome. Our model was employed in discovery of additional scaffold role of LCK, bridging together two other proximal signaling molecules ZAP70 kinase and LAT adaptor to the optimal juxtaposition in TCR signalosome. The Jurkat cells bearing TCR with defined specificity also helped elucidate key players that regulate ligand discrimination. We assisted in the demonstration of CD45 phosphatase as crucial gatekeeper of the TCR signalosome, critical for ligand discrimination. Our model further helped in identification of evolutionary conservation of single glycine residue next to the tyrosine phosphorylation site of LAT that enables increase in ligand sensitivity. Elimination of negative charge slows down the phosphorylation of tyrosine residue and therefore enables employment of rate-limiting steps of the kinetic proof-reading.

Overall, our results helped to dissect controversies and challenged the conventional views on the regulation of T-cell development and response. We helped to unveil some previously unknow steps in the tuning of TCR signalosome. We also produced murine and cell line models that can serve for further detailed inspection of the T-cell response.

The results discussed in my dissertation thesis are integrated in six research publications in peer-reviewed journals together with one manuscript ready for submission. Our experience in studying the role of the coreceptor-LCK interaction in TCR signaling led to an invitation to write a perspective on a publication implicating the role of coreceptor-LCK interaction in proper docking of pMHC on the TCR (Perspective #8).

5.1 Summary of major findings

1. Coreceptor-LCK dynamics changes throughout the process of T-cell maturation, resulting in more self-reactive TCR repertoire of CD8⁺ T cells

2. Coreceptor-LCK interaction is essential for proper T-cell development

3. CD4-LCK, but not CD8-LCK interaction appears to have additional adaptor function uncoupled from enzymatic activity

4. Homeostatic proliferation of T cells bearing highly self-reactive TCRs leads to differentiation to AIMT-cell phenotype

5. AIMT cells elicit more tolerogenic antigen response

6. MHC-discrimination seems to occur already in DP thymocyte stage and SP4 thymocytes differentiate before SP8 thymocytes

7. Strong TCR signal can over-ride CD4/CD8 lineage decision

8. LCK interacts with LAT adaptor, optimizing its juxtaposition to ZAP70 and proper TCR signaling

9. CD45 phosphatase regulates T-cell ligand discrimination

10. Slow phosphorylation of LAT evolved for more effective ligand discrimination

6. Publications

The full text of the publications can be found in the last section of this thesis.

6.1 List of publications

- #1 Dynamics of the Coreceptor-LCK Interactions during T Cell Development Shape the Self-Reactivity of Peripheral CD4 and CD8 T Cells. Horkova V, Drobek A, Mueller D, Gubser C, Niederlova V, Wyss L, King CG, Zehn D, Stepanek O. Cell Rep. 2020 Feb 4;30(5):1504-1514.e7. PMID: 32023465 (IF₂₀₁₉ 8.1)
- #2 Unique roles of LCK in CD4 and CD8 T cells. Horkova V, Drobek A., Paprckova D., Prasai A., Glatzova D., Krizova K., Kraller M., Platzer R., Weiss A., Huppa J., Stepanek O. Manuscript ready for submission.
- #3 Strong homeostatic TCR signals induce formation of self-tolerant virtual memory CD8 T cells. Drobek A, Moudra A, Mueller D, Huranova M, Horkova V, Pribikova M, Ivanek R, Oberle S, Zehn D, McCoy KD, Draber P, Stepanek O. EMBO J. 2018 Jul 13;37(14):e98518. PMID: 29752423 (IF₂₀₁₉ 9.9)
- #4 The order and logic of CD4 versus CD8 lineage choice and differentiation in mouse thymus. Karimi MM, Guo Y, Cui X, Pallikonda HA, Horková V, Wang YF, Gil SR, Rodriguez-Esteban G, Robles-Rebollo I, Bruno L, Georgieva R, Patel B, Elliott J, Dore MH, Dauphars D, Krangel MS, Lenhard B, Heyn H, Fisher AG, Štěpánek O, Merkenschlager M. Nat Commun. 2021 Jan 4;12(1):99. PMID: 33397934 (IF₂₀₁₉ 12.1)
- #5 Lck promotes Zap70-dependent LAT phosphorylation by bridging Zap70 to LAT. Lo WL, Shah NH, Ahsan N, Horkova V, Stepanek O, Salomon AR, Kuriyan J, Weiss A. Nat Immunol. 2018 Jul;19(7):733-741. PMID: 29915297 (IF₂₀₁₉ 20.5)
- #6 CD45 functions as a signaling gatekeeper in T cells. Courtney AH, Shvets AA, Lu W, Griffante G, Mollenauer M, Horkova V, Lo WL, Yu S, Stepanek O, Chakraborty AK, Weiss A. Sci Signal. 2019 Oct 22;12(604):eaaw8151. PMID: 31641081 (IF₂₀₁₉ 6.5)
- #7 Slow phosphorylation of a tyrosine residue in LAT optimizes T cell ligand discrimination. Lo WL, Shah NH, Rubin SA, Zhang W, Horkova V, Fallahee IR, Stepanek O, Zon LI, Kuriyan J, Weiss A. Nat Immunol. 2019 Nov;20(11):1481-1493. PMID: 31611699 (IF₂₀₁₉ 20.5)
- #8 Perspective: Coreceptor-LCK constrains productive T-cell antigen docking. Stepanek O, Horkova V. Science. 2021 Jun 4;372(6546):1038-1039. PMID: 34083474 (IF₂₀₁₉ 41.8)

6.2 Contribution

Ad #1 I performed data collection (Fig. 2C-D, Fig. 4A-C, Fig. S1A-D,J-L, Fig. S2B,E-G, Fig. S4A, Fig. S5D,F-H) and data analysis (Fig. 1B-C, Fig. 2A-D, Fig. 4A-C, Fig. 5C-D, Fig. S1B-D,J-L, Fig. S2B-G, Fig. S4A-C, Fig. S5A-D,F-H) for substantial part of experiments and co-wrote the manuscript with my supervisor Dr. Ondřej Štěpánek.

Ad #2 I performed data collection (Fig.1A-D, Fig.2A-C, Fig.3A-C,E, Fig.S2A-H, Fig.S3A-F, Fig.S4A-G,I) and data analysis (Fig.1A-D, Fig.2A-C, Fig.3A-G, Fig.S2A-H, Fig.S3A-F,H, Fig.S4A-I) for majority of the experiments and co-wrote the manuscript with my supervisor Dr. Ondřej Štěpánek.

Ad #3 I joined the project in its final phase. I tested the *ex vivo* response of OT-I T cells (with either wild type or CD8.4 chimeric CD8 coreceptor) to cognate antigen and its altered-ligand peptides. (Figure 5C-D and Figure EV5E). I also contributed by reviewing the manuscript.

Ad #4 I joined the project in its final phase. I contributed with analysis of T-cell development in OT-I Rag2^{-/-} mice bearing wild type or CD8.4 chimeric CD8 coreceptor (Supp. Fig. 9A-B). I also contributed by reviewing the manuscript.

Ad #5 I contributed by development of novel Jurkat cell-line model. I also contributed with characterization of response of these cell lines to antigenic stimuli as well as their interaction with tetramer (Supp.Fig. 8A-B). I also contributed by reviewing the manuscript.

Ad #6 I contributed by development of novel Jurkat cell-line model and review of the manuscript.

Ad #7 I contributed by development of novel Jurkat cell-line model.

Ad#8 I contributed with writing and reviewing the manuscript.

7. References

- Glick, B., T.S. Chang, and R.G. Jaap, *The Bursa of Fabricius and Antibody Production*. Poultry Science, 1956. **35**(1): p. 224-225.
- 2. Owen, J.J., M.D. Cooper, and M.C. Raff, *In vitro generation of B lymphocytes in mouse foetal liver, a mammalian 'bursa equivalent'*. Nature, 1974. **249**(455): p. 361-3.
- Osmond, D.G. and G.J. Nossal, Differentiation of lymphocytes in mouse bone marrow. II. Kinetics of maturation and renewal of antiglobulin-binding cells studied by double labeling. Cell Immunol, 1974. 13(1): p. 132-45.
- 4. Miller, J.F., *Immunological function of the thymus*. Lancet, 1961. **2**(7205): p. 748-9.
- 5. Kondo, M., I.L. Weissman, and K. Akashi, *Identification of clonogenic common lymphoid* progenitors in mouse bone marrow. Cell, 1997. **91**(5): p. 661-72.
- 6. Cyster, J.G. and C.D.C. Allen, *B Cell Responses: Cell Interaction Dynamics and Decisions*. Cell, 2019. **177**(3): p. 524-540.
- Luckheeram, R.V., R. Zhou, A.D. Verma, and B. Xia, CD4⁺T cells: differentiation and functions. Clinical & developmental immunology, 2012. 2012: p. 925135-925135.
- 8. Zhang, N. and Michael J. Bevan, *CD8*⁺ *T Cells: Foot Soldiers of the Immune System*. Immunity, 2011. **35**(2): p. 161-168.
- 9. Reth, M., Antigen receptor tail clue. Nature, 1989. 338(6214): p. 383-4.
- Wange, R.L., S.N. Malek, S. Desiderio, and L.E. Samelson, *Tandem SH2 domains of* ZAP-70 bind to T cell antigen receptor zeta and CD3 epsilon from activated Jurkat T cells. J Biol Chem, 1993. 268(26): p. 19797-801.
- Hatada, M.H., X. Lu, E.R. Laird, J. Green, J.P. Morgenstern, M. Lou, C.S. Marr, T.B. Phillips, M.K. Ram, K. Theriault, and et al., *Molecular basis for interaction of the protein tyrosine kinase ZAP-70 with the T-cell receptor.* Nature, 1995. **377**(6544): p. 32-8.
- 12. Yan, Q., T. Barros, P.R. Visperas, S. Deindl, T.A. Kadlecek, A. Weiss, and J. Kuriyan, *Structural basis for activation of ZAP-70 by phosphorylation of the SH2-kinase linker*. Mol Cell Biol, 2013. **33**(11): p. 2188-201.
- 13. Zhang, W., J. Sloan-Lancaster, J. Kitchen, R.P. Trible, and L.E. Samelson, *LAT: the ZAP-70 tyrosine kinase substrate that links T cell receptor to cellular activation.* Cell, 1998. **92**(1): p. 83-92.
- Bubeck Wardenburg, J., C. Fu, J.K. Jackman, H. Flotow, S.E. Wilkinson, D.H. Williams, R. Johnson, G. Kong, A.C. Chan, and P.R. Findell, *Phosphorylation of SLP-76 by the ZAP-70 protein-tyrosine kinase is required for T-cell receptor function.* J Biol Chem, 1996. 271(33): p. 19641-4.
- 15. Hwang, J.R., Y. Byeon, D. Kim, and S.G. Park, *Recent insights of T cell receptor*mediated signaling pathways for T cell activation and development. 2020. **52**(5): p. 750-761.
- McNeill, L., R.J. Salmond, J.C. Cooper, C.K. Carret, R.L. Cassady-Cain, M. Roche-Molina, P. Tandon, N. Holmes, and D.R. Alexander, *The differential regulation of Lck kinase phosphorylation sites by CD45 is critical for T cell receptor signaling responses.* Immunity, 2007. 27(3): p. 425-37.
- 17. Stepanek, O., T. Kalina, P. Draber, T. Skopcova, K. Svojgr, P. Angelisova, V. Horejsi, A. Weiss, and T. Brdicka, *Regulation of Src family kinases involved in T cell receptor signaling by protein-tyrosine phosphatase CD148*. The Journal of biological chemistry, 2011. **286**(25): p. 22101-22112.
- Chiang, G.G. and B.M. Sefton, Specific dephosphorylation of the Lck tyrosine protein kinase at Tyr-394 by the SHP-1 protein-tyrosine phosphatase. J Biol Chem, 2001. 276(25): p. 23173-8.
- 19. Yamaguchi, H. and W.A. Hendrickson, *Structural basis for activation of human lymphocyte kinase Lck upon tyrosine phosphorylation*. Nature, 1996. **384**(6608): p. 484-9.

- 20. Mustelin, T. and A. Altman, *Dephosphorylation and activation of the T cell tyrosine kinase pp56lck by the leukocyte common antigen (CD45)*. Oncogene, 1990. **5**(6): p. 809-13.
- 21. Bergman, M., T. Mustelin, C. Oetken, J. Partanen, N.A. Flint, K.E. Amrein, M. Autero, P. Burn, and K. Alitalo, *The human p50csk tyrosine kinase phosphorylates p56lck at Tyr-505 and down regulates its catalytic activity.* Embo j, 1992. **11**(8): p. 2919-24.
- 22. Nika, K., C. Soldani, M. Salek, W. Paster, A. Gray, R. Etzensperger, L. Fugger, P. Polzella, V. Cerundolo, O. Dushek, T. Höfer, A. Viola, and O. Acuto, *Constitutively active Lck kinase in T cells drives antigen receptor signal transduction*. Immunity, 2010. **32**(6): p. 766-77.
- 23. van Oers, N.S., W. Tao, J.D. Watts, P. Johnson, R. Aebersold, and H.S. Teh, *Constitutive tyrosine phosphorylation of the T-cell receptor (TCR) zeta subunit: regulation of TCR-associated protein tyrosine kinase activity by TCR zeta.* Mol Cell Biol, 1993. **13**(9): p. 5771-80.
- 24. van Oers, N.S., N. Killeen, and A. Weiss, ZAP-70 is constitutively associated with tyrosine-phosphorylated TCR zeta in murine thymocytes and lymph node T cells. Immunity, 1994. **1**(8): p. 675-85.
- 25. Carpino, N., S. Turner, D. Mekala, Y. Takahashi, H. Zang, T.L. Geiger, P. Doherty, and J.N. Ihle, *Regulation of ZAP-70 activation and TCR signaling by two related proteins, Sts-1 and Sts-2.* Immunity, 2004. **20**(1): p. 37-46.
- 26. Mikhailik, A., B. Ford, J. Keller, Y. Chen, N. Nassar, and N. Carpino, *A phosphatase activity of Sts-1 contributes to the suppression of TCR signaling*. Mol Cell, 2007. **27**(3): p. 486-97.
- San Luis, B., B. Sondgeroth, N. Nassar, and N. Carpino, *Sts-2 is a phosphatase that negatively regulates zeta-associated protein (ZAP)-70 and T cell receptor signaling pathways.* The Journal of biological chemistry, 2011. 286(18): p. 15943-15954.
- Plas, D.R., R. Johnson, J.T. Pingel, R.J. Matthews, M. Dalton, G. Roy, A.C. Chan, and M.L. Thomas, *Direct Regulation of ZAP-70 by SHP-1 in T Cell Antigen Receptor Signaling*. Science, 1996. 272(5265): p. 1173-1176.
- 29. Štefanová, I., B. Hemmer, M. Vergelli, R. Martin, W.E. Biddison, and R.N. Germain, *TCR ligand discrimination is enforced by competing ERK positive and SHP-1 negative feedback pathways.* Nature Immunology, 2003. **4**(3): p. 248-254.
- 30. Chen, L. and D.B. Flies, *Molecular mechanisms of T cell co-stimulation and co-inhibition*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2013. **13**(4): p. 227-42.
- 31. Esensten, J.H., Y.A. Helou, G. Chopra, A. Weiss, and J.A. Bluestone, *CD28 Costimulation: From Mechanism to Therapy*. Immunity, 2016. **44**(5): p. 973-988.
- 32. Sheppard, K.A., L.J. Fitz, J.M. Lee, C. Benander, J.A. George, J. Wooters, Y. Qiu, J.M. Jussif, L.L. Carter, C.R. Wood, and D. Chaudhary, *PD-1 inhibits T-cell receptor induced phosphorylation of the ZAP70/CD3zeta signalosome and downstream signaling to PKCtheta*. FEBS Lett, 2004. **574**(1-3): p. 37-41.
- 33. Yokosuka, T., M. Takamatsu, W. Kobayashi-Imanishi, A. Hashimoto-Tane, M. Azuma, and T. Saito, *Programmed cell death 1 forms negative costimulatory microclusters that directly inhibit T cell receptor signaling by recruiting phosphatase SHP2.* J Exp Med, 2012. **209**(6): p. 1201-17.
- Schneider, H. and C.E. Rudd, Tyrosine phosphatase SHP-2 binding to CTLA-4: absence of direct YVKM/YFIP motif recognition. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2000. 269(1): p. 279-83.
- Li, K., Z. Yuan, J. Lyu, E. Ahn, S.J. Davis, R. Ahmed, and C. Zhu, *PD-1 suppresses TCR-CD8 cooperativity during T-cell antigen recognition*. Nature Communications, 2021. 12(1): p. 2746.
- 36. McKeithan, T.W., *Kinetic proofreading in T-cell receptor signal transduction*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1995. **92**(11): p. 5042-6.

- Hogquist, K.A., S.C. Jameson, and M.J. Bevan, Strong agonist ligands for the T cell receptor do not mediate positive selection of functional CD8+ T cells. Immunity, 1995. 3(1): p. 79-86.
- Alam, S.M., P.J. Travers, J.L. Wung, W. Nasholds, S. Redpath, S.C. Jameson, and N.R. Gascoigne, *T-cell-receptor affinity and thymocyte positive selection*. Nature, 1996. 381(6583): p. 616-20.
- 39. Kersh, G.J. and P.M. Allen, *Structural basis for T cell recognition of altered peptide ligands: a single T cell receptor can productively recognize a large continuum of related ligands.* J Exp Med, 1996. **184**(4): p. 1259-68.
- Kersh, E.N., G.J. Kersh, and P.M. Allen, *Partially phosphorylated T cell receptor zeta molecules can inhibit T cell activation*. The Journal of experimental medicine, 1999. 190(11): p. 1627-1636.
- Alam, S.M., G.M. Davies, C.M. Lin, T. Zal, W. Nasholds, S.C. Jameson, K.A. Hogquist, N.R. Gascoigne, and P.J. Travers, *Qualitative and quantitative differences in T cell receptor binding of agonist and antagonist ligands*. Immunity, 1999. 10(2): p. 227-37.
- 42. Holler, P.D. and D.M. Kranz, *Quantitative analysis of the contribution of TCR/pepMHC affinity and CD8 to T cell activation*. Immunity, 2003. **18**(2): p. 255-64.
- 43. Daniels, M.A., E. Teixeiro, J. Gill, B. Hausmann, D. Roubaty, K. Holmberg, G. Werlen, G.A. Holländer, N.R. Gascoigne, and E. Palmer, *Thymic selection threshold defined by compartmentalization of Ras/MAPK signalling*. Nature, 2006. **444**(7120): p. 724-9.
- Stepanek, O., A.S. Prabhakar, C. Osswald, C.G. King, A. Bulek, D. Naeher, M. Beaufils-Hugot, M.L. Abanto, V. Galati, B. Hausmann, R. Lang, D.K. Cole, E.S. Huseby, A.K. Sewell, A.K. Chakraborty, and E. Palmer, *Coreceptor scanning by the T cell receptor provides a mechanism for T cell tolerance*. Cell, 2014. **159**(2): p. 333-45.
- 45. Purbhoo, M.A., D.J. Irvine, J.B. Huppa, and M.M. Davis, *T cell killing does not require the formation of a stable mature immunological synapse.* Nat Immunol, 2004. **5**(5): p. 524-30.
- 46. Huang, J., M. Brameshuber, X. Zeng, J. Xie, Q.J. Li, Y.H. Chien, S. Valitutti, and M.M. Davis, *A single peptide-major histocompatibility complex ligand triggers digital cytokine secretion in CD4(+) T cells.* Immunity, 2013. **39**(5): p. 846-57.
- Chang, V.T., R.A. Fernandes, K.A. Ganzinger, S.F. Lee, C. Siebold, J. McColl, P. Jönsson, M. Palayret, K. Harlos, C.H. Coles, E.Y. Jones, Y. Lui, E. Huang, R.J.C. Gilbert, D. Klenerman, A.R. Aricescu, and S.J. Davis, *Initiation of T cell signaling by CD45 segregation at 'close contacts'*. Nature immunology, 2016. **17**(5): p. 574-582.
- 48. Fernandes, R.A., K.A. Ganzinger, J.C. Tzou, P. Jönsson, S.F. Lee, M. Palayret, A.M. Santos, A.R. Carr, A. Ponjavic, V.T. Chang, C. Macleod, B.C. Lagerholm, A.E. Lindsay, O. Dushek, A. Tilevik, S.J. Davis, and D. Klenerman, *A cell* topography-based mechanism for ligand discrimination by the T cell receptor. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2019. **116**(28): p. 14002-14010.
- 49. Dushek, O. and P.A. van der Merwe, *An induced rebinding model of antigen discrimination*. Trends Immunol, 2014. **35**(4): p. 153-8.
- Kim, S.T., K. Takeuchi, Z.Y. Sun, M. Touma, C.E. Castro, A. Fahmy, M.J. Lang, G. Wagner, and E.L. Reinherz, *The alphabeta T cell receptor is an anisotropic mechanosensor*. J Biol Chem, 2009. 284(45): p. 31028-37.
- Liu, B., W. Chen, B.D. Evavold, and C. Zhu, Accumulation of dynamic catch bonds between TCR and agonist peptide-MHC triggers T cell signaling. Cell, 2014. 157(2): p. 357-368.
- 52. Pettmann, J., A. Huhn, and E. Abu Shah, *The discriminatory power of the T cell receptor*. 2021. **10**.

- 53. Radtke, F., A. Wilson, G. Stark, M. Bauer, J. van Meerwijk, H.R. MacDonald, and M. Aguet, *Deficient T cell fate specification in mice with an induced inactivation of Notch1*. Immunity, 1999. 10(5): p. 547-58.
- 54. Pui, J.C., D. Allman, L. Xu, S. DeRocco, F.G. Karnell, S. Bakkour, J.Y. Lee, T. Kadesch, R.R. Hardy, J.C. Aster, and W.S. Pear, *Notch1 expression in early lymphopoiesis influences B versus T lineage determination*. Immunity, 1999. **11**(3): p. 299-308.
- Wilson, A., H.R. MacDonald, and F. Radtke, Notch 1-deficient common lymphoid precursors adopt a B cell fate in the thymus. The Journal of experimental medicine, 2001. 194(7): p. 1003-1012.
- 56. Michie, A.M. and J.C. Zúñiga-Pflücker, *Regulation of thymocyte differentiation: pre-TCR signals and beta-selection*. Semin Immunol, 2002. **14**(5): p. 311-23.
- 57. Groves, T., P. Smiley, M.P. Cooke, K. Forbush, R.M. Perlmutter, and C.J. Guidos, *Fyn can partially substitute for Lck in T lymphocyte development*. Immunity, 1996. **5**(5): p. 417-28.
- 58. Brady, B.L., N.C. Steinel, and C.H. Bassing, *Antigen receptor allelic exclusion: an update and reappraisal.* J Immunol, 2010. **185**(7): p. 3801-8.
- 59. Hogquist, K.A., Y. Xing, F.-C. Hsu, and V.S. Shapiro, *T Cell Adolescence: Maturation Events Beyond Positive Selection*. The Journal of Immunology, 2015. **195**(4): p. 1351.
- 60. Roth, D.B., V(D)J Recombination: Mechanism, Errors, and Fidelity. Microbiology spectrum, 2014. 2(6): p. 10.1128/microbiolspec.MDNA3-0041-2014.
- 61. Schatz, D.G., M.A. Oettinger, and D. Baltimore, *The V(D)J recombination activating* gene, RAG-1. Cell, 1989. **59**(6): p. 1035-48.
- 62. Oettinger, M.A., D.G. Schatz, C. Gorka, and D. Baltimore, RAG-1 and RAG-2, adjacent genes that synergistically activate V(D)J recombination. Science, 1990. 248(4962): p. 1517-23.
- 63. Lieber, M.R., *The mechanism of double-strand DNA break repair by the nonhomologous* DNA end-joining pathway. Annu Rev Biochem, 2010. **79**: p. 181-211.
- 64. Palmer, E., *Negative selection clearing out the bad apples from the T-cell repertoire*. Nature Reviews Immunology, 2003. **3**(5): p. 383-391.
- 65. Starr, T.K., S.C. Jameson, and K.A. Hogquist, *Positive and negative selection of T cells*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2003. **21**: p. 139-76.
- 66. Klein, L., B. Kyewski, P.M. Allen, and K.A. Hogquist, *Positive and negative selection* of the T cell repertoire: what thymocytes see (and don't see). Nat Rev Immunol, 2014. **14**(6): p. 377-91.
- 67. Ernst, B., D.S. Lee, J.M. Chang, J. Sprent, and C.D. Surh, *The peptide ligands mediating positive selection in the thymus control T cell survival and homeostatic proliferation in the periphery.* Immunity, 1999. **11**(2): p. 173-81.
- Viret, C., F.S. Wong, and C.A. Janeway, Jr., Designing and maintaining the mature TCR repertoire: the continuum of self-peptide:self-MHC complex recognition. Immunity, 1999. 10(5): p. 559-68.
- 69. Stritesky, G.L., Y. Xing, J.R. Erickson, L.A. Kalekar, X. Wang, D.L. Mueller, S.C. Jameson, and K.A. Hogquist, *Murine thymic selection quantified using a unique method to capture deleted T cells.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2013. **110**(12): p. 4679-84.
- 70. Itoh, M., T. Takahashi, N. Sakaguchi, Y. Kuniyasu, J. Shimizu, F. Otsuka, and S. Sakaguchi, *Thymus and autoimmunity: production of CD25+CD4+ naturally anergic and suppressive T cells as a key function of the thymus in maintaining immunologic self-tolerance.* J Immunol, 1999. **162**(9): p. 5317-26.
- Ruscher, R., R.L. Kummer, Y.J. Lee, S.C. Jameson, and K.A. Hogquist, *CD8aa* intraepithelial lymphocytes arise from two main thymic precursors. Nat Immunol, 2017. 18(7): p. 771-779.

- 72. Robert, P.A., H. Kunze-Schumacher, V. Greiff, and A. Krueger, *Modeling the Dynamics of T-Cell Development in the Thymus.* 2021. 23(4).
- 73. Singer, A., S. Adoro, and J.H. Park, *Lineage fate and intense debate: myths, models and mechanisms of CD4- versus CD8-lineage choice.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2008. **8**(10): p. 788-801.
- 74. Chan, S.H., D. Cosgrove, C. Waltzinger, C. Benoist, and D. Mathis, *Another view* of the selective model of thymocyte selection. Cell, 1993. **73**(2): p. 225-36.
- Davis, C.B., N. Killeen, M.E. Crooks, D. Raulet, and D.R. Littman, Evidence for a stochastic mechanism in the differentiation of mature subsets of T lymphocytes. Cell, 1993.
 73(2): p. 237-47.
- 76. Brugnera, E., A. Bhandoola, R. Cibotti, Q. Yu, T.I. Guinter, Y. Yamashita, S.O. Sharrow, and A. Singer, *Coreceptor reversal in the thymus: signaled CD4+8+ thymocytes initially terminate CD8 transcription even when differentiating into CD8+ T cells.* Immunity, 2000. 13(1): p. 59-71.
- 77. Liu, X. and R. Bosselut, *Duration of TCR signaling controls CD4-CD8 lineage differentiation in vivo.* Nat Immunol, 2004. **5**(3): p. 280-8.
- Haluszczak, C., A.D. Akue, S.E. Hamilton, L.D. Johnson, L. Pujanauski, L. Teodorovic, S.C. Jameson, and R.M. Kedl, *The antigen-specific CD8+ T cell repertoire in unimmunized mice includes memory phenotype cells bearing markers of homeostatic expansion.* J Exp Med, 2009. 206(2): p. 435-48.
- 79. Truckenbrod, E.N. and S.C. Jameson, *The virtuous self-tolerance of virtual memory T cells*. The EMBO Journal, 2018. **37**(14): p. e99883.
- 80. White, J.T., E.W. Cross, and R.M. Kedl, *Antigen-inexperienced memory CD8(+) T cells:* where they come from and why we need them. Nat Rev Immunol, 2017. **17**(6): p. 391-400.
- Cho, B.K., V.P. Rao, Q. Ge, H.N. Eisen, and J. Chen, *Homeostasis-stimulated proliferation drives naive T cells to differentiate directly into memory T cells*. J Exp Med, 2000. 192(4): p. 549-56.
- 82. Goldrath, A.W., L.Y. Bogatzki, and M.J. Bevan, *Naive T cells transiently acquire a memory-like phenotype during homeostasis-driven proliferation*. The Journal of experimental medicine, 2000. **192**(4): p. 557-564.
- 83. Hamilton, S.E., M.C. Wolkers, S.P. Schoenberger, and S.C. Jameson, *The generation of protective memory-like CD8+ T cells during homeostatic proliferation requires CD4+ T cells*. Nat Immunol, 2006. **7**(5): p. 475-81.
- Lee, J.Y., S.E. Hamilton, A.D. Akue, K.A. Hogquist, and S.C. Jameson, *Virtual memory CD8 T cells display unique functional properties*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2013. 110(33): p. 13498-503.
- 85. Wang, R., K. Natarajan, and D.H. Margulies, *Structural Basis of the CD8aβ/MHC Class I Interaction: Focused Recognition Orients CD8β to a T Cell Proximal Position*. The Journal of Immunology, 2009. **183**(4): p. 2554-2564.
- Gao, G.F., J. Tormo, U.C. Gerth, J.R. Wyer, A.J. McMichael, D.I. Stuart, J.I. Bell, E.Y. Jones, and B.K. Jakobsen, *Crystal structure of the complex between human CD8alpha(alpha) and HLA-A2*. Nature, 1997. 387(6633): p. 630-4.
- Veillette, A., M.A. Bookman, E.M. Horak, and J.B. Bolen, *The CD4 and CD8 T cell surface antigens are associated with the internal membrane tyrosine-protein kinase p56lck*. Cell, 1988. 55(2): p. 301-8.
- 88. Barber, E.K., J.D. Dasgupta, S.F. Schlossman, J.M. Trevillyan, and C.E. Rudd, *The CD4 and CD8 antigens are coupled to a protein-tyrosine kinase (p56lck) that phosphorylates the CD3 complex.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1989. **86**(9): p. 3277-81.
- Arcaro, A., C. Grégoire, N. Boucheron, S. Stotz, E. Palmer, B. Malissen, and I.F. Luescher, *Essential role of CD8 palmitoylation in CD8 coreceptor function*. J Immunol, 2000. 165(4): p. 2068-76.

- 90. Arcaro, A., C. Grégoire, T.R. Bakker, L. Baldi, M. Jordan, L. Goffin, N. Boucheron, F. Wurm, P.A. van der Merwe, B. Malissen, and I.F. Luescher, CD8beta endows CD8 with efficient coreceptor function by coupling T cell receptor/CD3 to raft-associated CD8/p56(lck) complexes. J Exp Med, 2001. 194(10): p. 1485-95.
- Rahemtulla, A., W.P. Fung-Leung, M.W. Schilham, T.M. Kündig, S.R. Sambhara, A. Narendran, A. Arabian, A. Wakeham, C.J. Paige, R.M. Zinkernagel, R.G. Miller, and T.W. Mak, Normal development and function of CD8+ cells but markedly decreased helper cell activity in mice lacking CD4. Nature, 1991. 353(6340): p. 180-184.
- 92. Fung-Leung, W.P., M.W. Schilham, A. Rahemtulla, T.M. Kündig, M. Vollenweider, J. Potter, W. van Ewijk, and T.W. Mak, *CD8 is needed for development of cytotoxic T cells but not helper T cells*. Cell, 1991. **65**(3): p. 443-9.
- 93. Tyznik, A.J., J.C. Sun, and M.J. Bevan, *The CD8 population in CD4-deficient mice is heavily contaminated with MHC class II-restricted T cells.* J Exp Med, 2004. **199**(4): p. 559-65.
- 94. Andrews, N.P., C.D. Pack, and A.E. Lukacher, *Generation of antiviral major* histocompatibility complex class I-restricted T cells in the absence of CD8 coreceptors. J Virol, 2008. **82**(10): p. 4697-705.
- 95. Schilham, M.W., W.P. Fung-Leung, A. Rahemtulla, T. Kuendig, L. Zhang, J. Potter, R.G. Miller, H. Hengartner, and T.W. Mak, *Alloreactive cytotoxic T cells can develop and function in mice lacking both CD4 and CD8*. Eur J Immunol, 1993. 23(6): p. 1299-304.
- 96. Sitati, E.M. and M.S. Diamond, *CD4*+ *T*-cell responses are required for clearance of West Nile virus from the central nervous system. J Virol, 2006. **80**(24): p. 12060-9.
- 97. Begolka, W.S., L.M. Haynes, J.K. Olson, J. Padilla, K.L. Neville, M. Dal Canto, J. Palma, B.S. Kim, and S.D. Miller, *CD8-deficient SJL mice display enhanced susceptibility to Theiler's virus infection and increased demyelinating pathology*. J Neurovirol, 2001. 7(5): p. 409-20.
- 98. Kane, M., L.K. Case, and T.V. Golovkina, *Vital role for CD8+ cells in controlling retroviral infections*. J Virol, 2011. **85**(7): p. 3415-23.
- Locksley, R.M., S.L. Reiner, F. Hatam, D.R. Littman, and N. Killeen, *Helper T cells without CD4: control of leishmaniasis in CD4-deficient mice*. Science, 1993. 261(5127): p. 1448-51.
- 100. Trautmann, T., J.H. Kozik, A. Carambia, K. Richter, T. Lischke, D. Schwinge, H.W. Mittrücker, A.W. Lohse, A. Oxenius, C. Wiegard, and J. Herkel, CD4+ Tcell help is required for effective CD8+ T cell-mediated resolution of acute viral hepatitis in mice. PLoS One, 2014. 9(1): p. e86348.
- 101. von Herrath, M.G., M. Yokoyama, J. Dockter, M.B. Oldstone, and J.L. Whitton, CD4-deficient mice have reduced levels of memory cytotoxic T lymphocytes after immunization and show diminished resistance to subsequent virus challenge. J Virol, 1996. 70(2): p. 1072-9.
- 102. Hörnquist, C.E., L. Ekman, K.D. Grdic, K. Schön, and N.Y. Lycke, Paradoxical IgA immunity in CD4-deficient mice. Lack of cholera toxin-specific protective immunity despite normal gut mucosal IgA differentiation. J Immunol, 1995. 155(6): p. 2877-87.
- 103. Pearce, E.L., D.J. Shedlock, and H. Shen, *Functional characterization of MHC class II*restricted CD8+CD4- and CD8-CD4- T cell responses to infection in CD4-/- mice. J Immunol, 2004. **173**(4): p. 2494-9.
- 104. Kieper, W.C. and S.C. Jameson, *Homeostatic expansion and phenotypic conversion of naïve T cells in response to self peptide/MHC ligands.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 1999. **96**(23): p. 13306-13311.
- Goldrath, A.W. and M.J. Bevan, Low-affinity ligands for the TCR drive proliferation of mature CD8+ T cells in lymphopenic hosts. Immunity, 1999. 11(2): p. 183-90.

- 106. de la Calle-Martin, O., M. Hernandez, J. Ordi, N. Casamitjana, J.I. Arostegui, I. Caragol, M. Ferrando, M. Labrador, J.L. Rodriguez-Sanchez, and T. Espanol, *Familial CD8 deficiency due to a mutation in the CD8 alpha gene.* The Journal of clinical investigation, 2001. 108(1): p. 117-123.
- 107. Fernandes, R.A., M. Perez-Andres, E. Blanco, M. Jara-Acevedo, I. Criado, J. Almeida, V. Botafogo, I. Coutinho, A. Paiva, J.J.M. van Dongen, A. Orfao, and E. Faria, *Complete Multilineage CD4 Expression Defect Associated With Warts Due to an Inherited Homozygous CD4 Gene Mutation*. Frontiers in Immunology, 2019. 10(2502).
- Shenoy-Scaria, A.M., L.K. Gauen, J. Kwong, A.S. Shaw, and D.M. Lublin, Palmitylation of an amino-terminal cysteine motif of protein tyrosine kinases p56lck and p59fyn mediates interaction with glycosyl-phosphatidylinositol-anchored proteins. Mol Cell Biol, 1993. 13(10): p. 6385-92.
- Yurchak, L.K. and B.M. Sefton, *Palmitoylation of either Cys-3 or Cys-5 is required for the biological activity of the Lck tyrosine protein kinase*. Molecular and cellular biology, 1995. 15(12): p. 6914-6922.
- 110. Yasuda, K., A. Kosugi, F. Hayashi, S. Saitoh, M. Nagafuku, Y. Mori, M. Ogata, and T. Hamaoka, Serine 6 of Lck tyrosine kinase: a critical site for Lck myristoylation, membrane localization, and function in T lymphocytes. J Immunol, 2000. 165(6): p. 3226-31.
- 111. Turner, J.M., M.H. Brodsky, B.A. Irving, S.D. Levin, R.M. Perlmutter, and D.R. Littman, Interaction of the unique N-terminal region of tyrosine kinase p56lck with cytoplasmic domains of CD4 and CD8 is mediated by cysteine motifs. Cell, 1990. 60(5): p. 755-65.
- 112. Kim, P.W., Z.Y. Sun, S.C. Blacklow, G. Wagner, and M.J. Eck, *A zinc clasp structure tethers Lck to T cell coreceptors CD4 and CD8*. Science, 2003. **301**(5640): p. 1725-8.
- 113. Carrera, A.C., K. Alexandrov, and T.M. Roberts, *The conserved lysine of the catalytic domain of protein kinases is actively involved in the phosphotransfer reaction and not required for anchoring ATP.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1993. **90**(2): p. 442-6.
- 114. Cooke, M.P. and R.M. Perlmutter, *Expression of a novel form of the fyn proto-oncogene in hematopoietic cells*. New Biol, 1989. **1**(1): p. 66-74.
- 115. Davidson, D., L.M. Chow, M. Fournel, and A. Veillette, *Differential regulation of T cell antigen responsiveness by isoforms of the src-related tyrosine protein kinase p59fyn.* J Exp Med, 1992. **175**(6): p. 1483-92.
- 116. Brignatz, C., M.P. Paronetto, S. Opi, M. Cappellari, S. Audebert, V. Feuillet, G. Bismuth, S. Roche, S.T. Arold, C. Sette, and Y. Collette, *Alternative splicing modulates autoinhibition and SH3 accessibility in the Src kinase Fyn.* Mol Cell Biol, 2009. 29(24): p. 6438-48.
- 117. Salmond, R.J., A. Filby, N. Pirinen, A.I. Magee, and R. Zamoyska, *Mislocalization* of Lck impairs thymocyte differentiation and can promote development of thymomas. Blood, 2011. **117**(1): p. 108-117.
- Mamchak, A.A., B.M. Sullivan, B. Hou, L.M. Lee, J.K. Gilden, M.F. Krummel, R.M. Locksley, and A.L. DeFranco, *Normal Development and Activation but Altered Cytokine Production of Fyn-Deficient CD4*+ *T Cells*. The Journal of Immunology, 2008. 181(8): p. 5374.
- 119. Chan, B., A. Lanyi, H.K. Song, J. Griesbach, M. Simarro-Grande, F. Poy, D. Howie, J. Sumegi, C. Terhorst, and M.J. Eck, *SAP couples Fyn to SLAM immune receptors*. Nat Cell Biol, 2003. **5**(2): p. 155-60.
- 120. da Silva, A.J., Z. Li, C. de Vera, E. Canto, P. Findell, and C.E. Rudd, Cloning of a novel T-cell protein FYB that binds FYN and SH2-domain-containing leukocyte protein 76 and modulates interleukin 2 production. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1997. 94(14): p. 7493-8.

- 121. Veale, M., M. Raab, Z. Li, A.J. da Silva, S.K. Kraeft, S. Weremowicz, C.C. Morton, and C.E. Rudd, Novel isoform of lymphoid adaptor FYN-T-binding protein (FYB-130) interacts with SLP-76 and up-regulates interleukin 2 production. J Biol Chem, 1999. 274(40): p. 28427-35.
- 122. Medeiros, R.B., B.J. Burbach, K.L. Mueller, R. Srivastava, J.J. Moon, S. Highfill, E.J. Peterson, and Y. Shimizu, *Regulation of NF-kappaB activation in T cells via association of the adapter proteins ADAP and CARMA1*. Science, 2007. **316**(5825): p. 754-8.
- 123. Molina, T.J., K. Kishihara, D.P. Siderovskid, W. van Ewijk, A. Narendran, E. Timms, A. Wakeham, C.J. Paige, K.U. Hartmann, A. Veillette, D. Davidson, and T.W. Mak, *Profound block in thymocyte development in mice lacking p56lck*. Nature, 1992. 357(6374): p. 161-164.
- 124. van Oers, N.S., B. Lowin-Kropf, D. Finlay, K. Connolly, and A. Weiss, *alpha beta T cell development is abolished in mice lacking both Lck and Fyn protein tyrosine kinases.* Immunity, 1996. **5**(5): p. 429-36.
- 125. Appleby, M.W., J.A. Gross, M.P. Cooke, S.D. Levin, X. Qian, and R.M. Perlmutter, *Defective T cell receptor signaling in mice lacking the thymic isoform of p59fyn.* Cell, 1992. **70**(5): p. 751-63.
- 126. Stein, P.L., H.M. Lee, S. Rich, and P. Soriano, *pp59fyn mutant mice display differential signaling in thymocytes and peripheral T cells*. Cell, 1992. **70**(5): p. 741-50.
- 127. Filby, A., B. Seddon, J. Kleczkowska, R. Salmond, P. Tomlinson, M. Smida, J.A. Lindquist, B. Schraven, and R. Zamoyska, *Fyn Regulates the Duration of TCR Engagement Needed for Commitment to Effector Function*. The Journal of Immunology, 2007. **179**(7): p. 4635.
- 128. Rudd, C.E., How the Discovery of the CD4/CD8-p56(lck) Complexes Changed Immunology and Immunotherapy. Front Cell Dev Biol, 2021. 9: p. 626095.
- 129. Mørch, A.M., S. Bálint, A.M. Santos, S.J. Davis, and M.L. Dustin, *Coreceptors and TCR Signaling the Strong and the Weak of It.* Frontiers in cell and developmental biology, 2020. **8**: p. 597627-597627.
- Parnes, J.R., P. von Hoegen, M.C. Miceli, and R. Zamoyska, Role of CD4 and CD8 in enhancing T-cell responses to antigen. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol, 1989. 54 Pt 2: p. 649-55.
- Veillette, A., M.A. Bookman, E.M. Horak, L.E. Samelson, and J.B. Bolen, Signal transduction through the CD4 receptor involves the activation of the internal membrane tyrosineprotein kinase p56lck. Nature, 1989. 338(6212): p. 257-9.
- 132. Hampl, J., Y.H. Chien, and M.M. Davis, *CD4 augments the response of a T cell to agonist but not to antagonist ligands.* Immunity, 1997. **7**(3): p. 379-85.
- 133. Yachi, P.P., J. Ampudia, N.R. Gascoigne, and T. Zal, *Nonstimulatory peptides* contribute to antigen-induced CD8-T cell receptor interaction at the immunological synapse. Nat Immunol, 2005. **6**(8): p. 785-92.
- 134. Erman, B., A.S. Alag, O. Dahle, F. van Laethem, S.D. Sarafova, T.I. Guinter, S.O. Sharrow, A. Grinberg, P.E. Love, and A. Singer, *Coreceptor signal strength regulates positive selection but does not determine CD4/CD8 lineage choice in a physiologic in vivo model.* J Immunol, 2006. **177**(10): p. 6613-25.
- 135. Meuer, S.C., S.F. Schlossman, and E.L. Reinherz, *Clonal analysis of human cytotoxic T lymphocytes:* T4+ and T8+ effector *T cells recognize products of different major histocompatibility complex regions.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1982. **79**(14): p. 4395-9.
- 136. Artyomov, M.N., M. Lis, S. Devadas, M.M. Davis, and A.K. Chakraborty, CD4 and CD8 binding to MHC molecules primarily acts to enhance Lck delivery. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2010. 107(39): p. 16916-16921.

- 137. Jönsson, P., J.H. Southcombe, A.M. Santos, J. Huo, R.A. Fernandes, J. McColl, M. Lever, E.J. Evans, A. Hudson, V.T. Chang, T. Hanke, A. Godkin, P.D. Dunne, M.H. Horrocks, M. Palayret, G.R. Screaton, J. Petersen, J. Rossjohn, L. Fugger, O. Dushek, X.-N. Xu, S.J. Davis, and D. Klenerman, *Remarkably low affinity of CD4/peptide-major histocompatibility complex class II protein interactions.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2016. **113**(20): p. 5682-5687.
- 138. van der Merwe, P.A. and S.J. Davis, *Molecular interactions mediating T cell antigen recognition*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2003. **21**: p. 659-84.
- 139. Xu, H. and D.R. Littman, A kinase-independent function of Lck in potentiating antigenspecific T cell activation. Cell, 1993. 74(4): p. 633-43.
- 140. Fragoso, R.C., S. Pyarajan, H.Y. Irie, and S.J. Burakoff, *A CD8/Lck transgene is able to drive thymocyte differentiation.* J Immunol, 2006. **177**(9): p. 6007-17.
- 141. Hong, J., C. Ge, P. Jothikumar, Z. Yuan, B. Liu, K. Bai, K. Li, W. Rittase, M. Shinzawa, Y. Zhang, A. Palin, P. Love, X.H. Yu, K. Salaita, B.D. Evavold, A. Singer, and C. Zhu, A TCR mechanotransduction signaling loop induces negative selection in the thymus. Nat Immunol, 2018. 19(12): p. 1379-1390.
- 142. Casas, J., J. Brzostek, V.I. Zarnitsyna, J.S. Hong, Q. Wei, J.A. Hoerter, G. Fu, J. Ampudia, R. Zamoyska, C. Zhu, and N.R. Gascoigne, *Ligand-engaged TCR is triggered by Lck not associated with CD8 coreceptor.* Nat Commun, 2014. **5**: p. 5624.
- 143. Wei, Q., J. Brzostek, S. Sankaran, J. Casas, L.S.-Q. Hew, J. Yap, X. Zhao, L. Wojciech, and N.R.J. Gascoigne, *Lck bound to coreceptor is less active than free Lck.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2020. **117**(27): p. 15809-15817.
- 144. Pelchen-Matthews, A., I. Boulet, D.R. Littman, R. Fagard, and M. Marsh, *The protein tyrosine kinase p56lck inhibits CD4 endocytosis by preventing entry of CD4 into coated pits.* J Cell Biol, 1992. **117**(2): p. 279-90.
- 145. Pitcher, C., S. Höning, A. Fingerhut, K. Bowers, and M. Marsh, *Cluster of differentiation antigen 4 (CD4) endocytosis and adaptor complex binding require activation of the CD4 endocytosis signal by serine phosphorylation*. Mol Biol Cell, 1999. **10**(3): p. 677-91.
- 146. Purbhoo, M.A., J.M. Boulter, D.A. Price, A.L. Vuidepot, C.S. Hourigan, P.R. Dunbar, K. Olson, S.J. Dawson, R.E. Phillips, B.K. Jakobsen, J.I. Bell, and A.K. Sewell, *The human CD8 coreceptor effects cytotoxic T cell activation and antigen sensitivity primarily by mediating complete phosphorylation of the T cell receptor zeta chain.* J Biol Chem, 2001. 276(35): p. 32786-92.
- 147. Janeway, C.A., Accessories or coreceptors? Nature, 1988. 335(6187): p. 208-210.
- 148. Van Laethem, F., A.N. Tikhonova, L.A. Pobezinsky, X. Tai, M.Y. Kimura, C. Le Saout, T.I. Guinter, A. Adams, S.O. Sharrow, G. Bernhardt, L. Feigenbaum, and A. Singer, *Lck availability during thymic selection determines the recognition specificity of the T cell repertoire*. Cell, 2013. **154**(6): p. 1326-41.
- 149. Zareie, P., C. Szeto, C. Farenc, S.D. Gunasinghe, E.M. Kolawole, A. Nguyen, C. Blyth, X.Y.X. Sng, J. Li, C.M. Jones, A.J. Fulcher, J.R. Jacobs, Q. Wei, L. Wojciech, J. Petersen, N.R.J. Gascoigne, B.D. Evavold, K. Gaus, S. Gras, J. Rossjohn, and N.L. La Gruta, *Canonical T cell receptor docking on peptide–MHC is essential for T cell signaling*. Science, 2021. **372**(6546): p. eabe9124.
- 150. Zamoyska, R., P. Derham, S.D. Gorman, P. von Hoegen, J.B. Bolen, A. Veillette, and J.R. Parnes, *Inability of CD8 alpha' polypeptides to associate with p56lck correlates with impaired function in vitro and lack of expression in vivo*. Nature, 1989. **342**(6247): p. 278-81.
- 151. Chang, X., P. Zheng, and Y. Liu, *Selective elimination of autoreactive T cells in vivo by the regulatory T cells*. Clinical immunology (Orlando, Fla.), 2009. **130**(1): p. 61-73.

- 152. Azzam, H.S., A. Grinberg, K. Lui, H. Shen, E.W. Shores, and P.E. Love, *CD5* expression is developmentally regulated by *T* cell receptor (*TCR*) signals and *TCR* avidity. J Exp Med, 1998. **188**(12): p. 2301-11.
- 153. Moran, A.E., K.L. Holzapfel, Y. Xing, N.R. Cunningham, J.S. Maltzman, J. Punt, and K.A. Hogquist, *T cell receptor signal strength in Treg and iNKT cell development demonstrated by a novel fluorescent reporter mouse.* J Exp Med, 2011. **208**(6): p. 1279-89.
- White, J.T., E.W. Cross, M.A. Burchill, T. Danhorn, M.D. McCarter, H.R. Rosen, B. O'Connor, and R.M. Kedl, *Virtual memory T cells develop and mediate bystander* protective immunity in an IL-15-dependent manner. Nature communications, 2016. 7: p. 11291-11291.
- 155. Kimura, M.Y., L.A. Pobezinsky, T.I. Guinter, J. Thomas, A. Adams, J.H. Park, X. Tai, and A. Singer, *IL-7 signaling must be intermittent, not continuous, during CD8⁺ T cell homeostasis to promote cell survival instead of cell death.* Nat Immunol, 2013. 14(2): p. 143-51.
- 156. Ge, Q., A. Bai, B. Jones, H.N. Eisen, and J. Chen, Competition for self-peptide-MHC complexes and cytokines between naive and memory CD8+ T cells expressing the same or different T cell receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2004. 101(9): p. 3041-6.
- 157. Hogan, T., A. Shuvaev, D. Commenges, A. Yates, R. Callard, R. Thiebaut, and B. Seddon, *Clonally diverse T cell homeostasis is maintained by a common program of cell-cycle control.* J Immunol, 2013. **190**(8): p. 3985-93.

8. Reprints of publications

1. Dynamics of the Coreceptor-LCK Interactions during T Cell Development Shape the Self-Reactivity of Peripheral CD4 and CD8 T Cells.

2. Unique roles of LCK in CD4 and CD8 T cells.

3. Strong homeostatic TCR signals induce formation of self-tolerant virtual memory CD8 T cells.

4. The order and logic of CD4 versus CD8 lineage choice and differentiation in mouse thymus.

5. Lck promotes Zap70-dependent LAT phosphorylation by bridging Zap70 to LAT.

6. CD45 functions as a signaling gatekeeper in T cells.

7. Slow phosphorylation of a tyrosine residue in LAT optimizes T cell ligand discrimination.

8. Perspective: Coreceptor-LCK constrains productive T-cell antigen docking.